
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 22, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE

COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on
yesterday, in room no. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator-

Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.
Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Gore (substitute for

Barkley), Adams (proxy for Costigan), Couzens, Townsend, and
Goldsborough (substitute for Norbeck).

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver, David Saperstein, and David Schenker, associate counsel to
the committee; and Frank J. Meehan, statistician to the committee;
Alfred E. Mudge, Julian L. Hagen, and C. Horace Tuttle, of Eush-
more, Bisbee & Stern, also William Dean Embree, of Milbank,
Tweed, Hope & Webb, counsel representing The Chase National
Bank and The Chase Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order.
Senator TOWNSEND. Mr. Chairman, before you call your witness I

desire to make a suggestion: We do not seem to be able to get
started at 10 o'clock in the morning, and I make a motion that we
meet hereafter at 10:30 o'clock instead of 10 o'clock a.m., so that
we may start promptly at the time fixed.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you suggest that we meet at 10:30 a.m. and
run until 1:30 p.m., and then take a recess until 2:30 and run.
until 4:30?

Senator COUZENS. I do not agree with that. I think we better*
be on time. And 1:30 p.m. is pretty late to run at the noon time-

Senator TOWNSEND. My suggestion is made for the reason that,
we do not seem to be able to reach here on time in order to, start"
at 10 o'clock, the time fixed.

Senator COUZENS. I think if you will check the record you will
find that I have been as much on time as has the Senator from*
Delaware.

Senator TOWNSEND. I am not at all criticizing the Senator fromi
Michigan, but

The CHAIRMAN (interposing). Senator Couzens, I might explain *
that Mr. Pecora is bothered by telephone calls, and all that sort of
thing, and that he has found it almost impossible to be here promptly *
for the meetings at 10 o'clock a.m. It is simply a matter of fixing
the time that will be most convenient, and I think, the. time.? sug-
gested would work out all right,
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Mr. PECORA. Why not make it from 10:30 a.m. to 1 p.m., and then
recess until 2 o'clock p.m., and run until 4:30 p.m. ? You will then
add that half hour in the afternoon.

Senator COUZENS. That will be satisfactory to me.
The CHAIRMAN. If that is satisfactory it will be the order. Here-

after the subcommittee will meet at 10:30 a.m. and recess at 1 p.m.
until 2 p.m., and remain in session until 4:30 p.m. That will be the
order hereafter.

I believe Mr. Dodge was on the stand.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; Mr. Dodge.

TESTIMONY OF MURRAY W. DODGE—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Dodge, at the conclusion of your testimony of
yesterday's hearing we had reached the point where the General
Theatres Equipment entered into a certain contract with William Fox
under the terms of which General Theatres Equipment, Inc., acquired
some shares of Fox Film Corporation and of Fox Theatres Corpo-
ration. Do you recall that?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the purchase price paid under that contract was

$15,000,000 and other considerations?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Among the other considerations were payments of

various sums of money that aggregated eventually about $6,000,000,
did they not ?

Mr. DODGE. I have a bad cold, Mr. Pecora, and am sorry I cannot
talk very plainly. I am trying to talk so you can hear me, and
clear my throat now and then as you have no doubt heard.

Senator COUZENS. YOU are doing very well,
Mr. DODGE. I thank you. Now, Mr. Pecora, the original contract

at that time was for 15 million dollars, plus the taking over of cer-
tain claims which Mr. Fox had and which amounted to 3 million
dollars.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now
Mr. DODGE (continuing). I do not know what you refer to as the

additional 3 million dollars.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I merely took that as an approximation of the

aggregate of other items, like salary of $500,000 a year for five
years, which was to be paid to Fox's estate in event that he died
within the 5-year period. Do you recall that?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That involved a total amount of 2% million dollars.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And then he was given the promise of a 10 percent

participation in certain stock acquisitions, and then that was waived
by him for a consideration that was paid to him in cash. Do you
recall that?

Mr. DODGE. My recollection was, Mr. Pecora, that he agreed to
take, and then later did not take, 10 percent.

Mr. PECORA. But in lieu of that 10 percent he received a cash
consideration, didn't he?
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Mr. DODGE. There was a settlement made between him and Mr.
Clarke and General Theatres Equipment later. That was in August,
wasn't it?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, in August of 1930.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And all under the agreement of April 1930?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. From that point on I want you to tell the subcommit-

tee certain details with regard to the financing of that transaction
by General Theatres Equipment, Inc. Now, the $15,000,000 cash
consideration, and that is the agreement of April 7, 1930, re-
quired General Theatres Equipment, Inc., to pay to William Fox,
and it was so paid by General Theatres Equipment, Inc., through
the means of a loan made to it by the Chase National Bank, isn't
that a fact?

Mr. DODGE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall what security was given for that loan ?
Mr. DODGE.*The 50,101 shares, isn't it? Or the fifty thousand and

odd shares of Fox Film B stock, and
Mr. PECORA (interposing). I t was 50,101 shares of Fox Film class

B stock, and
Mr. DODGE (interposing). And was
Mr. PECORA (continuing). And 100,000 Fox Theaters class B stock.
Mr. DODGE. Yes; and 50,101 of class B stock of Fox Film Cor-

poration.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, they put up as collateral for that

loan the two blocks of stock which they acquired from Fox Film
Corporation and Fox Theatres Corporation.

Mr. DODGE. NO; they acquired the stock from Mr. Fox himself.
Mr. PECORA. Yes, and
Mr. DODGE (continuing). That was the stock that they put up.
Mr. PECORA. And the risks were taken by the bank in that

financing.
Mr. DODGE. NO, sir; the risks were taken by General Theatres

Equipment, because the loan was given on a note of General Theatres
Equipment, with these stocks as collateral.

Mr. PECORA. I mean the risk as to the cash that was furnished.
The deal was financed entirely by the Chase National Bank for
General Theatres Equipment.

Mr. DODGE. The Chase National Bank made the loan to General
Theatres Equipment, Inc.; yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a matter of fact negotiations had been ini-
tiated several months before April of 1930 that led to that agreement
with Fox, had they not?

Mr. DODGE. I think, as I testified on yesterday, Mr. Pecora, nego-
tiations, or tentative negotiations, had been discussed in the early
part of December 1929, but had ceased at that time. They were nol
renewed again until April.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, I am going to ask you to produce a telegram that
you sent to Mr. Harley Clarke under date of April 8, 1930.

Mr. DODGE. DO you ask me to produce it?
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of that telegram?
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Mr. MTJDGE. What is the number, please?
Mr. PECORA. The number is 65-12.
Mr. DODGE. I have that wire now, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy of

that telegram. Will you pl'ease look at it and tell me if it is a true
and correct copy.

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence, and ask that it

may be made a part of the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received, and the committee reporter will

make it a part of the record.
(A telegram dated Apr. 8, 1930, to Harley L. Clarke was marked

;' Committee Exhibit No. 157, November 22,1933 ", and will be found
immediately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The paper which has been marked " Committee Ex-
hibit No. 157 " reads as follows :

[Private wire]
APRIL 8, 1930.

HARLEY L. CLARKE,
Chicago.

Referring to telephone conversation: I want you to know that when I first
called H. S. on the phone yesterday my remark was: " I congratulate you,
Harry. It looks as though the ball was in your possession on the 2-yard line
on its first down."

At the opening of the conversation at my office I told him that both the
General Theatres and ourselves recognized that the film financing was his,
that the Chase asked for nothing in the matter whatever, nor had they in the
past; that you had asked me to represent you as the General Theatres because
we were the leading bankers in that company, and because I was thoroughly
conversant with all your negotiations; and that I wanted it plainly understood
that any suggestions that were made as to the financial plan were suggestions
only, as the hnal plan would have to be presented by him, but that we believed
the suggestion that I was making for the General Theatres was sound and con-
structive, and would make it possible to sell the securities immediately, and
would result in an absolutely clean slate for both the Film and Theatres com-
pany, and more profits for the bankers.

After making this remark I proceeded to give him our suggestions. I am
wiring you this as you told me over the phone that he seems to have the impres-
sion, after his talk with me, that the Chase was trying to run the whole show
and shove him aside.

MURRAY DODGE.

Now, to whom do the initials " H. S.", in the opening sentence in
this telegram, refer to?

Mr. DODGE. TO Harry Stuart, of Halsey Stuart & Co.
Mr. PECORA. Halsey Stuart & Co. had been the principal bankers

for the Fox interests prior to April of 1930?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And what arrangement was made in this financing,

and the purchase by General Theatres Equipment from William Fox
of those two blocks of stock, Fox Film and Fox Theatres Corpora-
tions, respectively, with Halsey Stuart & Co., in view of their prior
arrangement for the financing of the Fox Film interests ?

Mr. DODGE. At the time of the acquisition of the B stock, which
was made on April 7, there was no plan of financing. That is, on
tlhat day.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
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Mr. DODGE. Naturally, immediately afterwards it was necessary to
form some plan, to work out not only the $90,000,000 of obligations
which both the Fox Film Co. and the Fox Theaters Co. had, but
also the $15,000,000 which General Theaters Equipment had paid for
these stocks, making a total of somewhere around $100,000,000 to
$105,000,000. And the telegram referred to a conversation which
occurred on the day after the contract was consummated. It was
dated April 7, was it?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. DODGE. And the consummation of the purchase from Mr. Fox

was on the 7th. The talk I had with Mr. Stuart was on the morning
of the 8th. Mr. Stuart read in the newspapers of this purchase from
Mr. Fox, which was done over Sunday. The 7th I believe was on
Monday. And he naturally wanted to know what the plans were
and where his firm was going to fit into the picture. I told him that
as far as Chase Securities was concerned, and I was sure I spoke
for my associates, the other bankers in the General Theatres Equip-
ment financing, that we had no intention to do anything but recog-
nize the preferential rights which his firm had with the Fox Film
Co.; and that therefore any financing which was done directly for
the Fox Film Co. would be done by Halsey, Stuart & Co., and
that we neither had had in the past nor would have in the future,
anything to ask in that respect.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, you had a conversation with Halsey, Stuart &
Co. some time on April 8, 1930 ?

Mr. DODGE. In the morning; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And was that the conversation to which you referred

in this telegram to Harley Clarke that has just been offered in
evidence ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you make a memorandum for future reference

or for any other reason after your telephone conversation with
Stuart?

Mr. DODGE. I do not think so.
Mr. PECORA. Or rather after your telephone conversation with

Harley Clarke?
Mr. DODGE. I don't remember, but I think that is the only memo-

randum that I had.
Mr. PECORA. Will you refer to a document from the files of the

Chase Corporation, known as no. 65-8A. Have you got a memo-
randum bearing that identifying number ?

Mr. DODGE. Is it 65-8A?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS that a memorandum made by you of the conversa-

tion you had with Harley Clarke on the 8th of April 1930 ?
Mr. DODGE. NO, sir; it was not made by me. That was a telephone

conversation which Mr. Clarke had, or that somebody in his office
in New York had. I think it was Mr. Koegel, and was sent to me
for my information.

Mr. PECORA. By Mr. Clarke?
Mr. DODGE. AS I remember this, it was sent by Mr. Koegel from

Mr. Clarke's office in New York. Mr. Clarke was in Chicago.
175541—34—PT 7 24
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Koegel was representing Clarke at that time?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir; and Mr. Clarke was in Chicago.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of that memorandum. Will you look at it and see if you can
identify it as a true and correct copy thereof?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence, and ask that it

may be made a part of the subcommittee's proceedings.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
(A memorandum dated Apr. 8,1930, headed " Excerpts from con-

versation with H. L. C", was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 158,
Nov. 22, 1933 ", and will be found immediately following where
read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum which has been marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 158 ", of this date, reads as follows:

EXCERPTS FROM CONVERSATION OF H.O.L.—4/8/30

CLARKE. Stuart was in our office with Koegel, and he finally said that he
felt very bad, that he had been very badly treated, generally speaking. He
said, " Well, I went over to see Murray Dodge, and he tried to tell me what the
amount of debentures should be and the price and the conversion." I said,
"Did he ask you for any of the debentures? If he didn't ask you for any
of the debentures, he might have been giving you good advice * * *
naturally, because it might affect our financing, and if he made a suggestion,
it might have been a good one. Murray didn't want to inject himself into the
proposition." I said, " Harry, what have you got on your mind? " He said,
" Well, I won't tell to anyone until you come out." I said, " Well, I am not going
to leave here until tomorrow, so it is necessary that this thing go ahead.
As a matter of strategy, this matter ought to be handled his way, and I want to
get your consent to do it, if not now, later in the day. I want you to agree
that I do not have any preferential agreement with you or any of the other
bankers. They will try to drive me into one with you, and I won't be driven."
Stuart said, " Well, that might be the way to do it."

(Stuart said he was going to call me at 2 o'clock, but called back about 5
minutes later.)

Stuart said, "We can't settle this thing until you get here. You are tired
and want to get away."

(I told him I was going to Lake Geneva, but have since changed my mind.)
I said, " You have something on your mind. For God's sake spill it. Now,

look here, you and I went into this thing to see it through. If it had not
been for the Chase I could not have gotten the money. There is no one person
responsible, but they all are ready to claim credit. Even I may claim credit
for it 6 mxmths from now." Stuart said, "I think you have done as much
as anybody."

CLARKE. Maybe I have, but whatever I have contributed
STUART. Well, you're getting all the credit for it in the newspapers.
CLARKE. Well, what's wrong?
STUART. I have been put out on the end of a springboard and told to jump

off.
CLARKE. What do you mean?
STUART. Well, for one thing, Blumenthal and Greenfield, knew what was going

on, and I didn't.
CLARKE. Well, if they got any information, they didn't get it from me. If you

want to play ball with me, you tell me what you have on me, and if you have
anything on me, I will come clean with you. I have a reputation as well as you
have.

STUART. I don't think you ought to talk to me like that. I feel as though I
have been pushed out of the picture. Here's one thing that disturbed me very
much. Mr. Niver is a director of the General Theatres, and was not invited to
the meeting yesterday.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 3583

(Koegel said none of the bankers were at the meeting. He said he was so
tousy watching those fellows that he didn't have time to pay any attention to it.)

CLAEKB. Then I took another tack. I said, "Well, Harry, my heart is too
full. I ought to be very happy today. Then I called you up, and all I got from
you was gloom. Find out what you have on your mind. Find out what you
want me to do, and call me up. You have said nothing but a lot of trash to me,
and I am more or less sick about it.

(Then I had a talk with John Otterson, and told John what I have just told
you. I told him that he could repeat it to Stuart if necessary.)

I said, I have nothing to do with the publicity. Sam Untermeyer is raising
hell right now because we are permitting publicity favorable to Halsey Stuart.
(The thing that raised particular hell was a headline in the Chicago Tribune,
something to the effect that he had whipped the bankers into line.)

If you talk to him, you might say that when I talked to you I was in just a
blue funk. * * * After everything I had done, it looked as though nothing
had been appreciated.

Now, Mr. Dodge, can you elaborate on this memorandum of the
^conversation that Clarke had on that day with Halsey, Stuart & Co. ?

Mr. DODGE. I cannot elaborate on the conversation which Mr.
Clarke had with Mr. Stuart. And I do not think it needs any
•elaboration.

Mr. PECORA. After the termination of this agreement, and this
negotiation, steps were taken in behalf of General Theatres Equip-
ment to do some future financing of the Fox interests as required
by this transaction, by General Theatres Equipment, were there not ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And those steps included a proposal for the issuance

of $55,000,000 par amount of 1-year 6 percent gold bonds ?
Mr. DODGE. That is what the financing eventually amounted to.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DODGE. But between April 7 or April 8, in these discussions

that I had with Mr. Stuart, and the actual closing of the contract,
which involved all the financing, 10 days later, on the 17th, there
were a great many discussions as to exactly what that financing
would be.

Mr. PECORA. Who took part in those discussions with you, Mr.
Dodge?

Mr. DODGE. The discussions were almost entirely had between Mr.
Clarke and Mr. Stuart. Chase Securities Corporation, as I stated
in that memorandum which was put in evidence, that telegram to
Mr. Clarke, were entirely on the side lines in regard to that.

Mr. PECORA. Well, there had been some feeling, apparently, on
the part of Haleey, Stuart & Co. that they were being crowded out
of the picture with respect to future financing. Isn't that so ?

Mr. DODGE. I don't think that that was what he felt. During
the

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Isn't that the implication that flows
from the conversation reported to you by Clarke, that he had with
Stuart, the head of Halsey, Stuart '& Co.?

Mr. DODGE. I think in order to get the atmosphere of that situation
I might explain

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, that was why I asked you before
if you could elaborate on those excerpts that I read from those
conversations. Now will you explain it?

Mr. DODGE. I will elaborate on some of the background, of the
reason for that conversation.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
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Mr. DODGE. During the preceding 2 months or 3 months there
had been two plans put forward for financing the Fox situa-
tion. One was by Bancamerica-Blair Corporation, Dillon, Read Co.,
and the Lehman Brothers group, and the other was by Halsey,
Stuart & Co. acting for the two trustees, Harry Stuart and Otterson.
There had also been a good many lawsuits in regard to those two
plans.

That had not made for good feeling between the groups of bank-
ers, and Chase Securities Corporation and Mr. Clarke—and I will
say that I personally was very anxious, as it involved a considerable
amount of financing for General Theatres Equipment, that any
trouble between these two sets of bankers should be settled amicably,
and that in any financing which the Fox Film Corporation had with
the two groups of bankers, that they should join together in it; so
that the public would feel, and I felt that they should rightly feel,
that all those 2 weeks of newspaper publicity and fights that hau
been going on, had been settled, as I thought it would affect the
credit of the Fox Film Co. advantageously to have it done in that
way. And that was one of the subjects of my conversation with Mr.
Stuart on that Tuesday morning. Mr. Stuart, I suppose, was not
yet ready to admit that he was ready to have the two banking firms
join in. In other words, if he did that it would mean that Halsey,
Stuart & Co., instead of having 100 percent of the financing to-
dispose of, would have less than that amount.

Mr. PECORA. And Chase would have the balance ?
Mr. DODGE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who would?
Mr. DODGE. Chase would have no interest in the Fox Film:

financing.
Mr. PECORA. Who was the other group?
Mr. DODGE. Bancamerica-Blair Corporation, Dillon, Read & Co.,.

and Lehman Bros.
Mr. PECORA. What position were the Chase interests taking in that

controversy between those two groups of bankers ?
Mr. DODGE. Exactly what I said in that telegram—were neither in

the past nor at that time asking for any financing in the Fox Film
Co. I t belonged, as we recognized, to Halsey, Stuart & Co. under the
contract which Mr. Stuart's firm had with the Fox Film Co., to do.
the financing. It belonged to them. If later Halsey, Stuart & Co.
wished to invite us into some financing, that was another matter.

Mr. PECORA. But eventually there was new financing done, which
included the issuance of 55 million dollars par value of 1-year gold,
notes ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What banking interests took part in that ?
Mr. DODGE. Halsey, Stuart & Co., Bancamerica-Blair Corporation,

Lehman Bros., Chase Securities Corporation were offered 10 percent
interest by Halsey, Stuart & Co. and accepted it, and Dillon, Bead
& Co.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a result of the acquisition from William Fox.
of the 50,101 shares of Fox Theatres stock and 100,000 shares of Fox
Film stock by General Theatres Equipment, Inc., wasn't the latter-
company put in control of those two corporations?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. And that issuance of 55 million dollars of debentures
was to be made by what corporation?

Mr. DODGE. The Fox Film Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. When was that decided upon?
Mr. DODGE. I think the actual form of the notes, that is, the one-

year note, was decided on somewhere around the 15th or 16th.
Mr. PECORA. Of April?
Mr. DODGE. Of April; 2 days before the final contract.
Mr. PECORA. The Fox Theatres Co. at that time owned what

amounted to a controlling interest of Loew.'s, Inc., did it not?
Mr. DODGE. I t owned something around 42 percent.
Mr. PECORA. I t owned 660,900 shares of the capital stock of

Loew's, Inc.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that was enough to give it control.
Mr. DODGE. I think it was about 42 percent.
Mr. PECORA. But that was control, was it not ? By " control" I

do not mean majority control, but at least ipanagement control.
Mr. DODGE. Under ordinary circumstances it would be.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any other undivided ownership of stock

of Loew's, Inc., that exceeded 660,900 shares ?
Mr. DODGE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t was desired by the General Theatres Equipment

interests to have control of Loew's, Inc., through that stock owner-
ship, was it not?

Mr. DODGE. NO, sir. They already had it through the control' that
they had purchased in the Fox Theatres.

Mr. PECORA. Exactly. But that was one of the things that in-
duced them to make that contract with William Fox.

Mr. DODGE. It was a valuable asset of Fox; yes.
Mr. PECORA. In 1930 did Fox Film Corporation increase or issue

any additional capital stock?
Mr. DODGE. In connection with this financing, do you mean ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO what extent?
Mr. DODGE. 1,600,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Of what class stock ?
Mr. DODGE. Class A.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom was that 1,600,000 .shares issued ?
Mr. DODGE. TO the Fox Theatres.
Mr. PECORA. For what?
Mr. DODGE. In consideration of the purchase of the 660,900 shares

of Loew's stock—part consideration of that.
Mr. PECORA. What was the balance of the consideration? I t was

a cancellation of indebtedness of over $19,000,000, was it not ?
Mr. DODGE. That is right; and some cash, I understand.
Mr. PECORA. The Fox Film Corporation issued these 1,600,000

shares of stock to Fox Theatres in return for the 660,900 shares of
Loew's, Inc., stock which Fox Theatres Corporation owned at that
time.

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir; in part.
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Mr. PECORA. What did Fox Theatres Corporation do with those
1,600,000 shares which the Fox Film Corporation issued to it?

Mr. DODGE. Immediately sold them to the General Theatres Equip-
ment.

Mr. PECORA. On what terms?
Mr. DODGE. The same terms on which they purchased them; $30 &

share.
Mr. PECORA. What disposition was made of those 1,600,000 shares

of Fox Film stock by the General Theatres Equipment after it ac-
quired it for $48,000,000, that being at the rate of $30 a share?

Mr. DODGE. During the first part of the negotiations it was hoped
that the General Theatres would be able to retain all of the l,600,000J

shares which had cost them $48,000,000. However, they had also*
invested in the Fox Film Co. B stock and in the Fox Theatres B
stock, $15,000,000, so that the total amount of financing which Gen-
eral Theatres had to do was $63,000,000, and it was felt by the
General Theatres bankers that that was too large a sum to finance for
the General Theatres at that time. Therefore, it was necessary that
some of the Fox Film A stock, of 1,600,000 shares, should be sold to
others, in conjunction with the financing which the General Theatres
was doing with its bankers. I can probably elaborate that a little.

Mr. PECORA. Perhaps I can shorten your examination along this
line by asking you leading questions about it. Did not the General
Theatres Equipment enter into an agreement with William Fox
whereby it sold to William Fox 160,000 of those shares, or, in other
words, 10 percent of the total amount of those shares of Fox Film?

Mr. DODGE. That was my understanding at the time, Mr. Pecora.
It evidently was not Mr. Fox's later.

Mr. PECORA. That was the arrangement, as you understand it, that
was made with William Fox.

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. He was to purchase, at the cost price to General

Theatres, 160,000 shares of the stock of the Fox Film Corporation.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did not General Theatres also enter into an arrange-

ment with Halsey Stuart & Co. whereby the latter acquired 200,000
shares of that block of 1,600,000 shares of Fox Film Corporation,
also at the cost price of $30 a share to the General Theatres Equip-
ment?

Mr. DODGE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Did not General Theatres Equipment also enter into

an arrangement with a syndicate headed by Pynchon & Co. that
enabled that syndicate to buy from General Theatres at the cost
price to General Theatres of $30 a share, a block of 240,000 of
those shares?

Mr. DODGE. That is correct, sir, and at the same time the General
Theatres sold to that same group 350,000 shares of General Theatres
common stock.

Mr. PECORA. At what price?
Mr. DODGE. $37.50.
Mr. PECORA. That left General Theatres Equipment Co. retain-

ing 1,000,000 shares of the 1,600,000 shares of Fox Film Co. which,
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it had acquired by means of the financing that you have already
described.

Mr. DODGE. That was the intention.
Mr. PECORA. That was the intention. How did General Theatres

Equipment pay the $48,000,000 ti^at it was necessary to pay to
enable it to acquire these 1,600,000 shares of the Fox Film Co. ?

Mr. DODGE. In the first instance the General Theatres issued
$30,000,000 of 10-year 6-percent convertible debentures at 90, which
brought them in $27,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DODGE. They also issued 617,000 shares of common stock on

a basis to net the company $37.50 a share, which netted them
$23,137,500.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DODGE. They also sold not less than 440,000 shares of the

class A stock of the Fox Film Corporation at $30 a share, which
brought them in $13,200,000.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DODGE. That is a total of $63,337,500, as against a total lia-

bility of $63,000,000. That liability, as I stated, was $48,000,000 for
the purchase of 1,600,000 shares from the Fox Theatres at $30 a
share, and the $15,000,000 paid for the B stock of the Fox Theatres
and the Fox Film.

The CHAIRMAN. Were those sales you mentioned all for cash?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. The sales of stock?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to the issuance of this block of 1,600,000 shares

of its stock by the Fox Film Corporation, how many shares of com-
mon stock were outstanding? There were about 820,000 were there
not?

Mr. DODGE. NO, sir. I think it was 900,000 and something. I am
not sure. I will give you the exact amount. [After conferring with
associates.] Nine hundred and twenty thousand and odd.

Mr. PECORA. That included the B stock. I am referring to the A
stock only.

Mr. DODGE. NO, sir. [After conferring with associates.] A little
over 800,000. You are right.

Mr. PECORA. There were 820,660 shares of A stock actually issued
and outstanding.

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And 100,000 shares of the B stock.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECCRA. The B stock was the only stock that had voting

rights.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir—no, sir. That is not quite true, Mr. Pecora.

I understand that the A stock had the right to elect the minority
of the Board at that time.

Mr. PECORA. The B stock, then, had that limited voting right.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to this transaction with William Fox in April

1930, the Fox Film Co. was authorized, by action of its stockholders,
to increase the number of A shares to 4,900,000, was it not ?
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Mr. DODGE. In the fall of 1929.
Mr. PECORA. In September 1929.
Mr. DODGE. I think that is correct; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it was under that authorization that these

1,600,000 shares were issued.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When those 1,600,000 additional shares were issued,

were the then existing stockholders given the right or opportunity
to subscribe for this issue of 1,600,000 shares?

Mr DODGE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why not ?
Mr. DODGE. They were issued for property.
Mr PECORA. And the property was what?
Mr. DODGE. The property was 660,900 shares
Mr. PECORA. Of Loew's, Inc.
Mr. DODGE. Of Loew's. Inc.
Mr. PECORA. Those 1,600,000 shares were issued at a price of $30

a share?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the market quotation for Fox Film A

stock at that time?
Mr. DODGE. At what time?
Mr. PECORA. At the time it was issued at $30 a share, in April

1930.
Mr. DODGE. On April 17, 1930, the day on which the commitment

was taken to purchase, I think the price ranged from $40 to—on
the 17th of April it was $40. I think it closed higher, when the
news came out.

Mr. PECORA. Around that time it had actually reached around $50,
had it not?

Mr. DODGE. NO, sir; not at the time this contract was entered into.
Mr. PECORA. If the market quotation for the stock was around $40

a share, why was it issued at $30 a share by Fox Film?
Mr. DODGE. The risk of $48,000,000,1,600,000 shares of stock, and,

as a matter of fact, there had been no plan submitted up to that
time, either by Halsey, Stuart & Co., or by Dillon-Read-Blair &
Co. group, which anticipated that any Fox Film stock would be
issued as high as $30 a share, but it was really a fair price for the
Fox Film Co. to receive, on account of the large size of the commit-
ment, the risk of the business, and the necessities of the Fox Co.
itself at that moment.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, these 1,600,000 shares were issued at
a price about 10 points below the market, which netted the company
about $16,000,000 less than the market price.

Mr. DODGE. The market price for a few shares; not 1,600,000
shares. They could not have been sold.

Mr. PECORA. That is according to whether one wants to buy or
sell. If one wants to buy that large a block, the price would go up
in the market, would it not?

Mr. DODGE. If you bought it in the market at that time, 1,600,000
shares of stock, there was not that amount issued. There was only
500,000 shares issued.

Mr. PECORA. I know it; but after the issuance it was available,
was it not, and one desiring to buy that large a block of stock, andDigitized for FRASER 
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compelled to buy it in the market, would certainly have to pay more
than the then prevailing market price of around $40 a share.

Mr. DODGE. Mr. Pecora, from my memory of conditions at the
time, I would say that if 1,600,000 shares of Fox A stock had been
issued to the public at that time, or to the stockholders, the weight
of that stock on the market would have probably carried the price
of the stock far below $30. As a matter of fact it had sold as low
as 18 in February.

Mr. PECORA. When the General Theatres Equipment issued $30,-
000,000 of debentures in April 1930, those debentures were sofd to a
group of bankers, were they not?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At 90?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who composed that group ?
Mr. DODGE. The same bankers for the General Theatres Equip-

ment, who had purchased the $6,000,000 of debentures in 1929.
Mr. PECORA. That is to say, the Chase Securities Corporation,

Pynchon & Co., West & Co., W. S. Hammons & Co., and Shermar ?
Mr. DODGE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Which was the fifth member?
Mr. DODGE. There was Chase Securities Corporation
Mr..PECORA. I included that.
Mr. DODGE. Pynchon & Co., Halsey Stuart & Co., West & Co., and

Hammons & Co.
Mr. PECORA. Did that syndicate pass on those debentures to the

public ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Eight after it acquired them?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At what price?
Mr. DODGE. Ninety-nine and a half.
Mr. PECORA. A spread of nine and one half points?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any other intermediate group organized

between the original purchasing group and the distributing group
which sold them to the public?

Mr. DODGE. I do not think so, Mr. Pecora. I think they were sold
through a country-wide selling group, on a commission basis.

Mr. PECOFA. What was the commission allowed to the members of
the selling group?

Mr. DODGE. Three percent.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Dodge, do I understand that there were

$30,000,000 of debentures issued by the Chase Securities Co.?
Mr. PECORA. NO; by the General Theatres Equipment.
The CHAIRMAN. I mean by the General Theatres Equipment—

$30,000,000 by the General Theatres Equipment, and then $55,000,000
debentures issued by the Fox Corporation?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Were they outstanding and offered to the public

at the same time?
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Mr. DODGE. NO, sir. The $55,000,000 had not been offered to the
public at the time the General Theatres debentures were offered, but
they had been purchased by Halsey, Stuart & Co. for cash.

The CHAIRMAN. $55,000,000?
Mr. DODGE. $55,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. They did not pay $55,000,000.
Mr. DODGE. They paid 97%.
The CHAIRMAN. And then they sold them to the public ?
Mr. DODGE. They sold them to the public some week or 10 days

later.
The CHAIRMAN. About when did they pay for them ?
Mr. DODGE. On April 18.
The CHAIRMAN. 1929 or 1930?
Mr. DODGE. 1930.
The CHAIRMAN. These $30,000,000 issued by the General Theatres

Equipment Co. were issued when?
Mr. DODGE. They were purchased and paid for on the same day,

but they were actually issued to the public prior to the $55,000,000.
My memory is that the $30,000,000 of debentures were offered within
5 days, and that the Fox Film debentures were issued within either
10 days or 2 weeks—May 1. That would be 12 days.

Mr. PECORA. I show you a photostatic reproduction of what pur-
ports to be a circular or prospectus published by the Chase Securi-
ties Corporation to accompany the offer to the public of these
$30,000,000 par value of 6 percent convertible debentures. Will you
look at it and tell me if it is a true and correct copy of such pros-
pectus or circular?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, prospectus, Chase Securities Corpora-

tion, in re $30,000,000 General Theatres Equipment debentures, was
received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 159 w, Nov.
22, 1933, and the same is not printed here, at the request of Mr.
Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. These debentures had a convertible privilege, did they
not?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was it, generally?
Mr. DODGE. Twenty-one shares for every $1,000 principal amount

of debentures.
Mr. PECORA. Twenty-one shares of the common stock of General

Theaters?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long was that conversion privilege open; for

how long a period ?
Mr. DODGE. During the life of the debentures, I think.
Mr. PECORA. General Theatres Equipment borrowed $27,000,000

from the Chase National in anticipation of the issuance of these
$30,000,000 of debentures, did it not?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir. That was done that way. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know when that loan* was made? It was

made some time in April 1930, was it not ?
Mr. DODGE. April 18.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. PECORA. Out of this loan of $27,000,000 General Theatres ob-
tained from the Chase National Bank in anticipation of this de-
benture issue, the General Theatres repaid to the Chase Bank the
$15,000,000 loan which it had obtained only a few .days before April
18 from the Chase, and which was the $15,000,000 that it needed to
pay the consideration or purchase price to William Fox.

Mr. DODGE. There was a large amount of money, naturally,
changed hands on April 18, involving $103,000,000. This particular
loan of $27,000,000 was made in anticipation of the offering by the
bankers of the $30,000,000 of debentures, and was based on a contract
which the General Theatres had with the bankers to purchase. The
securities, the $30,000,000 of debentures, were actually issued within
5 days, and I understand that they were paid for—I want to be sure
what time they were paid for [after conferring with associates]—
on May 1. So that on May 1 the bankers paid to General Theatres
Equipment $27,000,000, and they, in turn, repaid this loan of
•$27,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. NO; $15,000,000.
Mr. DODGE (after conferring with associates). I am informed—it

may be a little complicated—it is hard to allocate the payment of
that loan of $15,000,000 at that time. My impression had always
TDeen that the $27,000,000 loan was made for this special purpose, and
was repaid. The other loans were repaid by the issuance of common
stock of the General Theatres later. [After conferring with asso-
ciates:] I correct myself. I understand that the actual facts were
that the $15,000,000 loan was paid off on the 18th.

Mr. PECORA. Out of the proceeds of the $27,000,000 loan which
General Theatres obtained from the Chase National Bank on April
18*

Mr. DODGE. And other proceeds.
Mr. MUDGE. And the proceeds of the stock that was sold at the

same time.
Mr. PECORA. Chase Securities Corporation was represented on the

Iboard of directors of General Theatres Equipment at that time, was
it not?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were one of the directors of General Theatres

who was an officer of the Chase Securities Corporation?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Can you tell us why General Theatres Equipment

Corporation agreed to sell these bonds at 90 to a syndicate that in-
cluded the Chase Securities Corporation and its banking allies if,
as a matter of fact, that syndicate was able, within a very short
period of time, to dispose of those bonds to the public at 99y2 ?

Mr. DODGE. Less a commission of 3 percent.
Mr. PECORA. The commission was paid to the members of the sell-

ing group—the distributing group?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The public paid 99^ ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And took the whole issue?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Within a short time after the issuance of these bonds
by the General Theatres Equipment Corporation?

Mr. DODGE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Why did General Theatres Equipment turn over this

issue at only 90 if, as a matter of fact, the market very promptly
absorbed them at 99^? Why that large spread, in other words?

Mr. DODGE. This contract was entered into on the 17th of
April, Mr. Pecora, and at that time also there were other contracts
entered into with the bankers, involving an additional amount, that
is, for common stock—as you will remember, as I testified, of the
General Theatres Equipment at 37%, and of the Fox Film A stock
at $30 a share. At that time the bankers did not know whether
those bonds were going to be readily taken by the public.

Mr; PECORA. Were not those bonds sold within 5 days to the public
at 991/2?

Mr. DODGE. I t was a successful issue.
Mr. PECORA. And they were sold within 5 days, were they not ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO the public, at 99y2?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say that one of the reasons why the General

Theatres sold the bonds to the bankers at 90 was because the bankers
did not know the condition of the market at that time.

Mr. DODGE. I want to clear this up, Mr. Pecora. You asked me
if I was a director of the company. I was. But my negotiations
were with Mr. Clarke and the officers of the company. I was not
negotiating as a director.

Mr. PECORA. HOW could you disassociate your relationship from
the General Theatres Equipment as one of its directors, in any of
those negotiations?

Mr. DODGE. I could.
Mr. PECORA. Then why didn't you?
Mr. DODGE. I did.
Mr. PECORA. YOU just told us to the contrary.
Mr. DODGE. NO, sir; I said I did disassociate myself.
Mr. PECORA. HOW could you do that ?
Mr. DODGE. I did not find it difficult.
Mr. PECORA. HOW could you respond to your trust responsibilities

as a director of General Theatres Equipment in the negotiations
which led to the sale of these bonds by General Theatres at 90 to a
banking group or syndicate that included your other company, the
Chase Securities Corporation?

Mr. DODGE. I did not vote on the contract. My negotiations were
made in good faith together with the bankers, with the officers of
the company.

Mr. PECORA. Oh, the bankers have no reason to complain of getting
the bonds at 90, which they were able to sell within 5 days to the
public at 99%.

Mr. DODGE. They would have complained very bitterly if they had
not been able to sell them.

Mr. PECORA. Then no such complaint was ever forthcoming, be-
cause they sold them within 5 days?

Mr. DODGE. Correct.
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Mr. PECORA. And you have no doubt that the bankers knew when
they took over these bonds at 90 that the market was ready to absorb
them at 99^ , have you?

Mr. DODGE. Their judgment at the time was justified by future
events; yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. And the " future events " were events that occurred
•Within 5 days?

Mr, DODGE. Yes; but they took a large risk.
The CHAIRMAN. What became of those bonds, Mr. Dodge?
Mr. DODGE. The bonds sold almost immediately at a premium,

Senator, and for some time they sold there. The General Theatres
is now in the hands of the receiver and those bonds are selling, I
think, at 5 or 6 in the market, unfortunately.

The CHAIRMAN. They are not paid, any of those bonds ?
Mr. DODGE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Dodge, this syndicate, this banking syndicate

that took over this 30 million par amount of debentures for 27 million
dollars, you say, sold them to the selling group which they helped to
organize, did they not?

Mr DODGE. Oh, yes. That was their business, to organize such
a selling group.

Mr. PECORA. And sold them to the selling group at 961^, and the
selling group then, at a 3-point profit to itself, passed them on to the
public at 991/2?

Mr. DODGE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. That resulted in a 6%-point gross profit to the original

purchase group, did it not ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that amounted in dollars and cents to $1,950,000 ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who financed in behalf of the original

purchase group this 27 million dollar transaction?
Mr. DODGE. The contract was entered into to purchase on the

17th or the 18th—no, the 17th—by the banking group with the
General Theatres Equipment. The General Theatres Equipment
had not the bonds to deliver at that time. They borrowed the money
from the bank. But the contract to purchase and the obligation
was always there. The actual securities were issued and the public
paid for them on the 1st of May, and as a matter of fact—well, we
made what we call a clearance loan, borrowed from the bank 27
millions of dollars—at least the syndicate did—and paid the General
Theatres the 27 millions of dollars.

Mr. PECORA. That is what I am coming to now. When did the
syndicate, this original purchase syndicate, pay the 27 million dollars
for these debentures to the General Theatres ?

Mr. DODGE. I understand on the 1st of May.
Mr. PECORA. On the 1st of May?
Mr. DODGE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. When were they sold to the public at 99^?
Mr. DODGE. The offering was made on the 23d of April.
Mr. PECORA. And the sale was completed within five days?
Mr. DODGE. The actual payment was made within a week.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DODGE. I t was called for within a week.
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Mr. PECORA. SO that it is fair to assume that the original purchase
group paid the $27,000,000 for these bonds out of the $28,950,000
that it received from the selling group at 9&y2 ?

Mr. DODGE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. At no time did the members of the original purchase

group put up a single dollar of their own money for these bonds ?
Mr. DODGE. I t was not necessary, because the bonds were sold.

If they had not been sold they would have had to put it up.
The CHAIRMAN. Who were the bankers in that group? These

bonds were sold to the bank?
Mr. PECORA. The bankers in the group were the Chase Securities

Corporation, as the witness has already testified, Pynchon & Co.,
Halsey, Stuart & Co., West & Co., and W. S. Hammons & Co.

That is correct, is it not, Mr. Dodge ?
Mr. DODGE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW I show you what purports to be a photostatic

reproduction of a statement from the files and records of the Chase
Corporation entitled " Thirty Million Dollar General Theatres
Equipment, Inc., 10-year 6 Percent Convertible Gold Debentures,
dated April 1, 1930, due April 1, 1940." Will you look at it, please,
and tell us if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of such
a statement or record contained among the files of originally the
Chase Securities Corporation, now the Chase Corporation?

Mr. DODGE.. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(Statement entitled "Thirty Million Dollar General Theatres

Equipment, Inc., 10-Year 6 Percent Convertible Gold Debentures,
dated Apr. 1, 1930, due Apr. 1, 1940," was thereupon designated
" Committee Exhibit No. 160, Nov. 22, 1933 ", and the same appears
in full on page 3643.)

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Dodge, if I get this statement correct, this
syndicate had obligated itself by some form of firm obligation to
buy these debentures at 27 million ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. SO that if they had not sold a single debenture

they would have had to put up the $27,000,000?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. The actual borrowing was on the first of Mayr

however, after they were assured that they had been sold to the
public ?

Mr. DODGE. Not quite exactly, Senator Adams. The General
Theatres borrowed from the bank the 27 millions. They were not
in the position to deliver to the bankers the bonds. They were not
issued at the time the contract was made, and the payment for the
bonds was called on the first of May by the General Theatres. So
that on the first of May the bankers paid to the General Theatres the
27 millions of dollars, and the General Theatres in turn repaid the
loan which they had made at the bank.

Senator ADAMS. But at the time of that transaction the public-
had in fact committed itself to the purchase ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir. Not only committed themselves, but had
paid.
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Senator ADAMS. But had paid?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I want to call the committee's attention merely to one

part of this statement which has been marked in evidence as " Com-
mittee's Exhibit No. 160." I t shows the purchase group purchased 30
million dollars of the debentures at 90, a total consideration of 27
million dollars; that it sold the same debentures to a selling group
at 96%, or for a total consideration of $28,950,000, yielding a gross
profit to the purchase group of $1,950,000; that there were expenses
out of that gross profit chargeable against the group amounting to
$143,924.90, leaving a net profit to the purchase group of $l,806r
075.10, which was allocated among the five members of the purchase
group in accordance with their respective interests in the following
sums:

Chase Securities Corporation, 24 percent interest, $433,458.02,
Pynchon & Co., 24 percent interest, $433,458.02,
Halsev, Stuart & Co., Inc., 20 percent interest, amounting to

$361,215.02,
West & Co., 16 percent interest, amounting to $288,972.02,
W. S. Hammons & Co., 16 percent interest, amounting to

$288,972.02,
The total net profit being $1,806,075.10 to this group in the trans-

action, which never put up a single dollar of its own money.
That is correct, isn't it, Mr. Dodge ?
Mr. DODGE. They contracted to buy, Mr. Pecora, and if they had

not been sold they would have had to put up the whole $27,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. But the fact is they did not have to put up a dollar

of their own money, the original purchasing group ?
Mr. DODGE. The merchandising of the securities was successful.
Mr. PECORA. And the merchandising was accomplished in a man-

ner that did not require the purchasing group to put up a single
dollar of its own moneys ?

Mr. DODGE. Literally that is true.
Mr. PECORA. That is all I want to get, the literal truth. Accord-

ing to this statement, exhibit no. 160, the selling group, on a basis
of a 3 percent profit or spread, made gross profits of $900,000, which
were distributed among the various participants thereof in propor-
tion to their respective interests. Now, Mr. Dodge, were any trad-
ing groups or syndicates organized to assist in the distribution of
these debentures to the public ?

Mr. DODGE. There was the usual trading account in connection
with the underwriting; 10 percent of the amount, as I remember it.

Mr. PECORA. That is, this trading account was formed by the
original purchase group?

Mr. DODGE. NO; it was formed by the selling group, wasn't it?
I want to be sure that I testify correctly there, Mr. Pecora. [After
conferring with associates:] Yes; it was formed by the original
purchase group, and the total loss in the trading account was $188,000,
of which $74,000 was charged to the selling group as per the agree-
ment and to the purchase group $113,000, and that will be found in
your statement.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; it is embodied in that statement.
Mr. DODGE. AS part of the expenses of the group.
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Mr. PECORA. Yes; it was deducted from the gross profit of $1,950,-
000 which the original purchase group made ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. What part of that would they charge to the selling

group ?
Mr. DODGE. One quarter of 1 percent, I think $74,000. I t was

according to the agreement in the selling group.
Senator ADAMS. But in accordance with that procedure if a local

bank, acting as a selling agent, or a local bond house, were to sell on
the theory that they were going to have a 3-percent profit, if the
trading group made a loss in excess of the 3-percent profit, would
the selling group be liable beyond that?

Mr. DODGE. NO, sir. I think that the selling-group agreement lim-
ited the amount of the expenses to one quarter of 1 percent.

Senator ADAMS. They could not have absorbed it?
Mr. DODGE. NO, sir.
Senator ADAMS. SO that they would have had 2*4 percent?
Mr. DODGE. NO, sir; I think it was a 3-percent gross profit with

1-/4 percent as a possible charge.
Senator ADAMS. SO. they had one and three quarters short ?
Mr. DODGE. TWO and three quarters short.
Senator ADAMS. Not if you take one and a quarter.
Mr. DODGE. I meant one quarter of 1 percent.
Senator ADAMS. Oh, I thought you said one and a quarter.
Mr. DODGE. I meant one quarter. I am sorry.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Dodge, can you tell the committee briefly how this

trading syndicate sustained this loss?
Mr. DODGE. They oversold bonds to the selling group at 99%

less 3 percent, and in that way acquired a buying power to that
extent, when the settlements were finally made, because the bonds
were selling at a higher price, were all sold at a loss, and the trading
account loss was 3 percent.

Mr. PECORA. IS it not a fact that these trading accounts that you
have referred to as the " usual trading account" act as a device re-
sorted to in flotations of securities of this character in order to guide
the market and to sort of maintain it during the period of time that
the securities are sold to the public?

Mr. DODGE. I t enables country-wide selling group of—how many
members? I don't remember.

Mr. PECORA. There were Qver 400 members in this selling group.'
Mr. DODGE. There were over 400 members?—to feel that when

they offer the merchandise to their customers the market is not going
to drop out from under them.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, it is done to give the market an ap-
pearance of stability in order to encourage or induce investors to
buy the bonds?

Mr. DODGE. NO, sir; it was no appearance of stability; it was an
actual stability.

Mr. PECORA. I t was an actual stability?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. But the investing public was in no position to know

that this actuual stability was gjiven to the market by the group
interested in selling those securities to the public at a profit; is not
that so, Mr. Dodge ?
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Mr. DODGE. There was no limit on the ability of the public to
turn right around and sell those securities at the price at which
they bought them.

Mr. PECXXRA. But now you are answering a question which I did
not ask you, I think.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Dodge, is that stability quite as actual as
you suggest? I t has a very limited duration, has it not?

Mr. DODGE. I t has a limited duration after the full distribution
is accomplished. Then as soon as the bankers feel that the distri-
bution atter the full distribution is accomplished—then as soon as
the bankers feel that the distribution has been made to such an
•extent that the market can take care of itself, or, I will put it in
this way, the child can walk

Senator ADAMS (interposing). Kind of an incubator process?
Mr. DODGE. The child is allowed to walk by itself.
Mr. PECORA. And the child usually, as soon as it reaches that stage,

falls, doesn't it, or stumbles a bit, as soon as this support is taken
away from the market ?

Mr. DODGE. It did not in this case, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW?
Mr. DODGE. It did not in this case.
Mr. PECORA. I mean usually that happens, doesn't it?
Mr. DODGE. I don't think so. That would be a generalization I

would not want to go into. Sometimes it does and sometimes it
does not. It depends upon the condition of the bond market at the
time the trading account is dissolved and the syndicate is dissolved.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Dodge, in many cases would not that indi-
cate to the unskilled buyer of bonds the impression that here was
a general market participated in by buyers generally, rather than a
market created by a limited group which was subject to being im-
mediately withdrawn in some way? Isn't that the impression that
would naturally be carried out to the public, and isn't it the im-
pression that is sought to be carried out ?

Mr. DODGE. The impression, Senator, as my experience would lead
me to believe, on the part of the public is that when they buy securi-
ties from reputable houses they expect to have a market immediately
in which they can resell if they want to. Now, if they had a market
which was far less than what they paid for them, there would be
some very hard feelings and the banking house would probably, if
that happened many times, not be able to sell any more securities to
the public.

Senator ADAMS. I think, Mr. Dodge, it is quite proper for the
banking house that sells things to the public to maintain a market.
My question is whether or not the banking house is justified, after
it goes along for a certain length of time, in just entirely with-
drawing.

Mr. DODGE. I t does not. As a matter practical, it does not, Sen-
ator. The banking house never loses sight of that market.

Senator ADAMS. But you do create a trading account for that pur-
pose, and that trading account has a definite end as a matter of
time?

Mr. DODGE. After the child has learned to walk and has been
allowed to walk, the parents of the child will not withdraw all care.

175541—34—PT 7 25
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Senator ADAMS. The gentleman across the table suggests perhaps,
you are passing it on over to the public from then on to feed it.

Senator COUZENS. NO ; the child is public.
Mr. DODGE. The child does have by the bankers, and has had in

the past, attention after that time. There is a responsibility on the
part of the bankers.

Senator ADAMS. I t is a sort of an incubator process, howeverT
artificial ?

Mr. DODGE. I did not go back as far as the incubator, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, but these trading accounts provide expressly

for the time of their termination. They are not continued indefi-
nitely. The contract specifies when they are to cease.

Mr. DODGE. AS soon as the bankers feel that the market is in a con-
dition to take care of itself the trading account is closed.

Mr. PECORA. That time usually is when the banking group or the
original1 purchase group has succeeded in selling the securities to the
public ?

Mr. DODGE. I have known trading accounts being continued for
many months and sometimes years, because the bankers have not
been successful in the issuance of the securities.

Mr. PECORA. Those are the exceptions, rather than the rule, are
they not?

Mr. DODGE. I t would be almost heaven, if that were true.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Dodge, step one further stage. You are

telling us, of course, of the reputable, high-grade banking house,
anxious to protect its securities, having some regard in the first
instance for their character. There have been in the past—I as-
sume that is no longer true—banking houses or security houses who
are anxious to put things off onto the market, and who did not
feel and assume any responsibility. From the standpoint of a legis-
lative group, if it were possible to do so, would it occur to you
that it might be wise to prevent those banking houses which do
not have that high standing from operating a fictitious market
through a trading account and then withdrawing the support and
letting it fall?

Mr. DODGE. Any legislation, Senator, which could keep unprin-
cipled bankers from selling to the public I would think was a
good thing.

Senator ADAMS. And the high-grade house would be willing to
put up with some restrictions in order to protect the public from
the unscrupulous, I assume?

Mr. DODGE. AS long as they are not put entirely out of business.
Senator ADAMS. I do not believe anyone wants to put them out

of business.
Mr. PECORA. Your experience has shown you, has it not, Mr.

Dodge, that banking groups frequently quarrel among themselves
over a choice piece of financing business ?

Mr. DODGE. I think bankers are human as everybody else, Mr*
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. And to the extent that they are so human they have
controversies among themselves? •

Mr. DODGE. There is competition. I would not say there were con-
troversies.
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Mr. PECORA. And there are controversies about the division of
what might be called the "gravy" representing the spread on the
issues? Aren't there, Mr. Dodge?

Mr. DODGE. There is competition to get issues. Now, the com-
petition for the spread—the competition by houses to get business.
I do not quite understand what you mean by competition between
banking houses in respect to what you call " gravy."

Mr. PECORA. Well, the " gravy " that I referred to is the spread
that bankers get through the acquisition by them, by the issuing
houses, of securities at a low price and their sale of them to the
public almost immediately thereafter at a higher price.

Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. Isn't it a little more distinctive to call it
a "profit"?

Mr. PECORA. Well, call it " profit" instead of " spread."
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I may have been a little bit clumsy by referring to

it as " gravy."
Mr. DODGE. Sometimes it is a loss, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that there was some such controversy

among the bankers who claimed a preferential right to do the
financing of the Fox companies at this time, in 1930?

Mr. DODGE. The only controversy, as I testified I think before, was
whether or not Halsey, Stuart & Co., who had the preferential right
to do the business, would invite these other bankers in.

Mr. PECORA. That is, the Bancamerica-Blair & Co. interests?
Mr. DODGE. Yes. sir.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with that controversy, did you receive

a telegram from Harley Clarke dated April 21, 1930, of which I
show you what purports to be a photostatic copy?

Mr. DODGE. That is a photostatic copy; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS that a true copy of such a telegram received by you

from Clarke?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(Photostat of telegram from Harley Clarke to Murray W. Dodge

dated Apr. 21, 1930, was designated " Committee Exhibit 161, Nov.
22, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The telegram offered in evidence, marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 161", reads as follows [reading] :

APBIL 21, 1930.
MURRAY W. DODGE, Chase Securities Corporation,

Neiv York, N.Y.
Following wire received from Elisha Walker:
" You will recall that on the night you purchased Mr. Fox's stock you assured

me that Bancamerica-Blair group would participate equally with the Halsey,
Stuart group in any present financing of the Fox companies. Thereafter you
discussed a plan with us to which we advised you our counsel had certain
legal objections. We made ceitain suggestions to overcome these objections and
understood that you would give them serious consideration. Since then we
have heard nothing further from you but have read in the papers of the issue
of stock and 1-year notes by the Fox companies. Personally, I would be glad
to hear from you before our group takes any proceedings which our counsel
may adviso for the enforcement of the rights of ourselves and our syndicate
under our existing contract with the Fox companies.

" H. L. CLARKE."
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Now, Mr. Dodge, does it not appear from this telegram that at
least one banking group, namely, the Bancamerica-Blair & Co.
group, felt that they wanted, and felt resentful over the fact that they
had not been permitted to take, any of what you call this " risk "
with regard to the $30,000,000 of debentures?

Mr. DODGE. NO, sir. This did not refer to the 30 million dollars
of debentures. I t referred to the 55 million dollars of Fox Film
notes which Halsey, Stuart & Co. were handling.

Mr. PECORA. Which Halsey, Stuart & Co. were issuing at about the
same time ?

Mr. DODGE. Which they had already bought. At least agreed to
buy.

Mr. PECORA. Will you produce from among the files and records
of the Chase Corporation document identified as No. 65-57A consist-
ing of a memorandum addressed to Mr. Wiggin %

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Hare you got that memorandum?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The date of it is February 7, 1931, is it not?
Mr. DODGE. A year later than what we were discussing.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. I say, that is the date of it?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it is signed with your initials " M. W. D.", and

addressed to Mr. Wiggin, is that right ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it relates generally to the situation existing in

February 1931 with regard to the Fox Film and Fox Theatres
Corporation and General Theatres Equipment financing, does it not ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, merely on the matter of the terminology that I

employed a few moments ago, do you find that you yourself used the
term " gravy " in your communication to Mr. Wiggin in the follow-
ing expression which is embodied in this memorandum of yours—I
read it from the bottom of page 2 thereof—as follows:

With Halsey, Stuart out, it is possible for me to discuss the whole financing
with Kuhn, Loeb again, a thing that I am loath to do unless necessary, as the
split up of the gravy would hurt my feelings.

Mr. DODGE. Mr. Pecora, I would say that you had one on me. I
would also like to explain that.

Mr. PECORA. SO that my use of the term " gravy " as applied to
these profits is not a violent or a harsh use, is it ?

Mr. DODGE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t is one that you yourself used long before I ever did ?
Mr. DODGE. I did not use it in this connection, however; in con-

nection with profits. Halsey, Stuart & Co. withdrew from this
business in 1931, that was the assistance in the refinancing of the
$55,000,000 of 1-year notes that had been put out 1 year before,
and which were maturing on April 15. Then the Chase Securities
Corporation had to enter into the situation and try and get this
$55,000,000 of maturity taken care of.

If they bad not done so and the Fox Film Co. had £one into the
hands of a receiver it would have affected very adversely, of course,
the stock of the Fox Film Co., which was owned by the General
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Theatres Co., on which the General Theatres Co. had 30 million
dollars of debentures which had been put out by a group headed
by the Chase Securities Corporation. Now what I really meant
was that I anticipated that going to Kuhn, Loeb & Co. after Halsey,
Stuart had withdrawn that we would be on the defensive, and that
therefore what I called " gravy " was a certain amount of—

(The witness hesitated.)
Senator COUZENS. I t is a difficult explanation, isn't it?
Mr. DODGE. It is a difficult explanation, but I would say that it

was the prestige—that was the word I was trying to think of.
Senator ADAMS. In a culinary sense you were getting into the soup.
Mr .DODGE. I meant prestige.
Senator COUZENS. I think you ai*e not making it any better. You

had better stop.
Mr. PECORA. Stick to gravy.
Senator COUZENS. Stick to gravy.
Mr. DODGE. All right, sir. The gravy will stick to me.
Senator TOWNSEND. GO ahead, Mr. Dodge.
Mr. DODGE. NO; I am through. I will agree with you, Senator

Couzens. I will stick to the gravy.
Senator COUZENS. Yes; I think that is better.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, after the receipt by you of this telegram that

has been marked in evidence as committee's exhibit no. 161, and
which was the telegram addressed to you by H. L. Clarke on April
21, 1930, did you on the following day receive another telegram
from Clarke, photostatic copy of which I now show you [handing
saifte to the witness] ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS that a true copy of such a telegram ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask to have it spread upon

the records.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted in evidence and placed in the

record.
(Photostatic copy of telegrapm from Mr. Clarke to Murray W.

Dodge, dated Apr. 22, 1930, was received in evidence and marked
" Committee Exhibit No. 162 of Nov. 22, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The telegram received in evidence as committee
exhibit 162 reads as follows:

EVANSTON, III . , April 22, 1930,
MURRAY W. DODGE,

Chase Securities Corporation, New York, N.Y.:
I suggest the following wire to Walker: Will talk to you early Tuesday.

"Re your wire I recall that before buying Fox stock in response to our tele-
phone inquiry I stated that I had given out no preferential financing rights
and that I was expecting your group to participate in the financing. Prior this
conversation with you and also subsequently I discussed with E. R. Tinker
your representative a plan in which Bancamerica-Blair group and Halsey,
Stuart would equally participate.

"After your group had had a 2-day conference Mr. Tinker informed me that
your group did not wish to be constructive in the matter but he had a propo-
sition to make for your group. I carefully considered the conditions of this
proposition and decided that they were not at all for the best interests of the
Fox Companies. I therefore decided upon a plan which I considered to be for
the companies' best interests and proceeded with same. Also shall personally
be glad to talk to you and wish you to accept the following in all sincerity.
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Any legal action by your group will cause a bitter controversy which will be
aired in the newspapers to the benefit of no one and the certain detriment of
all. I therefore urge you to accept my conference suggestion."

HARLEY.

Mr. PECORA. Did you send a telegram to Mr. Elisha Walker in the
language suggested by Mr. Clarke in this telegram to you?

Mr. DODGE. I do not understand, Mr. Pecora, that Mr. Clarke sug-
gested that I send the wire. He was asking me whether

Mr. PECORA. Well, he says in this telegram to you " I suggest the
following wire to Walker ". Did he propose that he, Clarke, would
send the telegram?

Mr. DODGE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And wanted to get your opinion as to the advisability

of sending that telegram?
Mr. DODGE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I see. Well, how did you advise Mr. Clarke on that,

if you advised him at all?
Mr. DODGE. If I advised him at all I would advise him that I was

perfectly satisfied with the telegram. Whether it was sent or not
I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, was a conference held subsequent to April 22,
1930 with any representatives of Bancamerica-Blair group?

Mr. DODGE. Between whom?
Mr. PECORA. Between anybody.
Mr. DODGE. There certainly was, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. What was the outcome of it all ?
Mr. DODGE. That the Bancamerica group, which included Dillon,

Read & Co. and Lehman Bros., joined with Halsey, Stuart with, I
think, 40 percent interest in the financing.

Mr. PECORA. Forty percent interest of Halsey, Stuart's participa-
tion ? Is that what you mean ?

Mr. DODGE. Of Halsey, Stuart's. Halsey, Stuart had 100 percent,
and they took 40 percent.

Mr. PECORA. IS that the 55 million dollar note that Halsey Stuart
had?

Mr. DODGE. Yes; the 55 million dollar note; the 1-year notes of
Fox Film.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And the Bancamerica-Blair group were per-
mitted by Halsey Stuart to participate to the extent of 40 percent
in that particular piece of financing?

Mr. DODGE. May I make sure that it was 40 percent?
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. DODGE. SO as to get that correct, Mr. Pecora, I have taken it

from the records of the Chase Securities. Halsey Stuart & Co.
finally had a 38 percent interest. Blair-Dillon Reed-Lehman group
had a 40 percent interest. Chase Securities Corporation a 3 0 percent
interest. Chatham Phenix 5 percent, Hallgarten 5 percent, Graham
Parsons 2 percent, making 100 percent.

Mr. PECORA. NOW you have already told this committee this morn-
ing that the General Theatres Equipment Co. sold to a syndicate
headed by Pynchon & Co. 240,000 shares of the Fox Film Class A
stock which was out of that block of 1,600,000 shares, at $30 a share.
You recall that, do you not ?
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Mr. DODGE. I recall that I stated that they sold 240,000 shares of
Fox A stock and 350,000 shares of General Theatres Equipment
common stock.

Mr. PECORA. Of the G.T.E. common stock?
Mr. DODGE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. But I am confining this inquiry now, for the time

at least, only to that portion of the transaction which related to the
240,000 shares of the Fox Film class A stock at $30 a share.

Mr. DODGE. All right, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, have you got a memorandum of the date of the

formation of that syndicate by Pynchon & Co., of which Pynchon &
Co. were the managers?

Mr. DODGE. The actual contract was signed on the 17th or 18th.
Mr. PECORA. On the 17th or 18th of April 1930?
Mr. DODGE. Either the 17th or 18th.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the members of that syndicate ?
Mr. DODGE. Pynchon & Co.—the final members of that syndicate ?
Mr. PECORA. The final members of that syndicate.
Mr. DODGE. Not on that date. That date I understand Pynchon

& Co., Chase Securities, West & Co., Hammons & Co., and Eric &
Drevers.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Was that the final make-up of the syndicate?
Mr. DODGE. NO, sir. The final make-up was a 9-percent amount

that was left over.
Mr. PECORA. For whose benefit?
Mr. DODGE. Halsey, Stuart & Co. would have had a right to take

that 9 percent, but they had already purchased 200,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. At the same price ? At $30 a share ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes. That was what you might call a loose end; and

the syndicate, including Chase Securities Corporation, agreed that
myself and Mr. Ingold, if we wanted it, should have a 9 percent
interest.

Mr. PECORA. Between you?
Mr. DODGE. Between us.
Mr. PECORA. And did you and Mr. Ingold divide that 9 percent

interest in these proportions: Three fourths thereof to you and one
fourth to Ingold?

Mr. DODGE. 6.75 to me and 2.25 to Ingold.
Mr. PECORA. Which is the proportions of one fourth and three

fourths of this 9 percent?
Mr. DODGE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW you and Ingold at that time were directors of

General Theaters Equipment, were you not?
Mr. DODGE, Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And, as a matter of fact. Mr. Ingold was one of the

three voting trustees for the common stock of General Theatres
Equipment?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a memorandum of the respective interests

of the five original members of that syndicate ?
Mr. DODGE. Pynchon & Co. had 28.35.
Mr. PECORA. Tes.
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Mr. DODGE. Chase Securities 20.25, West & Co. 16.20, W. S.
Hammons & Co. 16.20, Eric & Drevers 10 percent. And Chase-
Securities Corporation

Mr. PECORA. And Pynchon & Co., for others, 9 percent?
Mr. DODGE. That was right.
Mr. PECORA. And the others proved to be you and Mr. Ingold ?
Mr. DODGE. After all of the other members of the syndicate had

approved of our having it.
Mr. PECORA. I show you now what purports to be a photostatic

reproduction of the contract or agreement that was entered into
by the various members of this syndicate. Will you please look
at it and tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy
of such agreement [handing same to Mr. Dodge] ?

Mr. DODGE. That was on what date ?
Mr. PECORA. April 18, 1930.
Mr. DODGE (after examining same). Yes, sir; that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence and ask to have* it spread

upon the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and placed in the record.
(Original group agreement between Pynchon & .Co., Chase

Securities Corporation, West & Co.. W. S. Hammons & Co.,* Pynchon
& Co. for others, Eric & Drevers, dated Apr. 18, 1930<, was received
in evidence, marked "Committee Exhibit 163 of Nov. 22, 1933",
and is here printed in the record in full as follows:)

COMMITTEE'S EXHIBIT NO. 163, NOVEMBER 22, 1933

ORIGINAL GROUP AGREEMENT BETWEEN PYNCHON & Co., CHASE SECURITIES COR-
PORATION, WEST & Co., W. S. HAMMONS & Co., PYNOHON & Co. FOR OTHERS,
ERIC & DREVERS, DATED APRIL 18, 1930, RELATING TO FOX FILM CORPORATION
CLASS A COMMON STOCK

FOX FILM CORPORATION GLASS A COMMON STOCK ORIGINAL GROUP

Pynchon & Co. have entered into an agreement dated April 18, 1930, with
General Theatres Equipment, Inc. (a Delaware corporation), whereby Pynchon
& Co. and their associates, the parties to this agreement, have agreed to pur-
chase or to procure purchasers for 240,000 shares of the Class A Common Stock
of Fox Film Corporation for the sum of $7,200,000, if, when, and as said
shares are received by General Theatres Equipment, Inc., under the terms of
their agreement with Fox Theatres Corporation dated April 17, 1930. Deliv-
ery of stock purchased under this agreement may be in the form of special
certificates for restricted registration.

In respect to the agreement of April 18, 1930, the respective interests of the-
undersigned therein, and in the profits, risks, and obligations thereof, are as
follows: Pynchon & Co., 28.35 percent; Chase Securities Corporation, 20.25
percent; West & Co., 16.20 percent; W. S. Hammons & Co., 16.20 percent;
Pynchon & Co. for others, 9 percent; Eric & Drevers, 10 percent.

Pynchon & Co. are hereby appointed Managers of this Original Group under
the terms of this agreement, and are authorized to keep the books of this
Original Group and are hereby given full power and authority to act in their
discretion on behalf of the undersigned in all matters relating to- this Original
Group and any Syndicates and/or Selling Groups which may be formed, and
such general authority is not to be limited by any particular power herein
mentioned.

In acting as aforesaid, Pynchon & Co. will make no charges for their
services, but this Original Group may be charged with all expenses connected
with its formation and with the formation of any Syndicates and/or Selling
Groups which may be formed, and with the purchase and/or distribution of
said shares including legal expenses and commissions and the usual broker-
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ages (including brokerage to Pynchon & Co. permitted or required under the
rules of the New York Stock Exchange or any other Exchange) to the extent
jnot borne by any Syndicate and/or Selling Group.

In addition to the stock to be purchased under the terms of this agreement
as provided above, Pynchon & Co. as Managers of this Original Group are
authorized to trade in Fox Film Corporation Class A Common Stock for the
account of this Group provided that the position of such Trading Account
shall not exceed 150,000 shares for their long or short account.

Pending the formation of any such Syndicates and/or Selling Groups, and the
taking up of said shares of Class A Common Stock thereby, or other sale or other
disposition thereof for undivided joint account, the undersigned and each of
them hereby expressly authorize Pynchon & Co. on their behalf, from time to
time or at any time, to make any and all arrangements deemed by them advis-
able in connection with the taking up and the carrying, either by themselves or
•others, of said shares of Class A Common Stock, including power in their dis-
cretion to borrow money, on demand or on time and at such rate or rates of
interest as they may approve, from The Chase National Bank of the City of New
York or by other banking institution or institutions in the amount necessary to
effect payment for said Class A Common Stock, when and as the same is
ready for delivery and acceptance, and to pledge on behalf of the undersigned,
as security for money so borrowed, the Class A Common Stock so acquired
together with the agreements and obligations of the undersigned in respect
.thereof and hereunder; and in connection with effecting any such loans
'or other carrying arrangements Pynchon & Co. are expressly authorized by
the undersigned and each of them to sign any and all notes, collateral loan
agreements, requests for advances, or other contracts or agreements in con-
nection with carrying arrangements, which they may deem necessary or
advisable for such purposes, in the name of the undersigned or otherwise:
provided, however, that the liability of the undersigned on all such loans
or in respect of any such carrying arrangements is to be the same as their
respective interests above stated and that their liability is to be several
and not joint. It is understood that any of the undersigned may, if they
so desire, withdraw their quota of said Class A Common Stock and carry the
same, pending and subject to the disposition thereof for this Original Group
Account, in which event there shall be no liability of the members so withdrawing
in connection with loans or carrying arrangements made as above provided.

In case for any reason acceptances of participation in the Syndicate and/or
Selling Group to be formed as above provided, including amounts taken by any
of the undersigned for their own account, are not received up to the full
amount of such group or groups, then the backwash or unsubscribed portion
shall be subscribed for by the undersigned in the proportions in which they are
respectively interested in the above-mentioned contract relating to said Class A
Common Stock. The amount so subscribed, however, shall be held in an un-
divided joint account and all sales effected by any of the undersigned from any
such participations shall be for the pro rata benefit of the undersigned in
accordance with their aforesaid respective interests in this Original Group.

Upon the termination of this Group or earlier upon request of Pynchon &
Co., each of the undersigned agrees that it will take up and pay for its pro rata
share of Class A Common Stock to be purchased by or then held by or for this
Original Group, at the net cost thereof to the Group, and also to defray the
expenses or meet liabilities of the Group. Until the termination of the Group
all said Class A Common Stock so taken up by the undersigned shall be carried
subject to call for Original Group Account.

This group shall continue for a period of six months from the date hereof,
subject to the approval of a majority in interest of the members of the Group
to extend the same for an additional period of six months and subject to the
right of the Managers to terminate the account at any time in their discretion.

Dated as of April 18, 1930.
Pynchon & Co., by James W. Sims, partner (28.35 percent) ; Chase

Securities Corporation, by Murray W. Dodge, vice president
(20.25 percent) ; West & Co., by Hugh Partridge, partner (16.20
percent) ; W. S. Hammons & Co., by A. Spring (16.20 percent) ;
Pynchon & Co., for others, by James W. Sims, partner (9 per-
cent) ; Erie & Drevers, by Louis J. Drevers, partner (10 percent).
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, under this agreement this syndicate was to
operate virtually as a pool, was it not?

Mr. DODGE. They were to purchase the stock and distribute it.
Mr. PECORA. Purchase the stock and distribute it?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And were not Pynchon & Co., as managers of this

syndicate, also authorized to conduct market operations on both the
buying and selling side of the stock?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Would you say that was a pool?
Mr. DODGE. It was a trading account.
Mr. PECORA. Would you also call it a pool ?
Mr. DODGE. If the name " pool " is synonymous with " trading ac-

count " I would; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, is it in your opinion synonymous with " trading

account"?
Mr. DODGE. In market parlance ?
Mr. PECORA. In market parlance or street parlance?
Mr. DODGE. NO, sir. I should say a pool was a little different from

this. This is an account which is formed to actually purchase from
the company certain securities and to redistribute it. A pool

Mr. PECORA. When you say " to redistribute i t " you mean to sell
it to the public at a profit, do you not ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir; naturally. Now, a pool would be formed by
a group—this group—to go into the market and buy securities and
then resell on the market at a profit.

Mr. PECORA. Then, the only difference between a pool and a trading
account's operations of this kind of a trading account is that the
pool would buy the stock in the open market and then resell it in the

rn market at a profit, whereas the trading account buys it from
issuing corporation and not in the open market?

Mr. DODGE. AS a part of a large financial deal; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is the only difference?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Merely the method or the source from which the stock

to be sold at a profit is originally acquired by either the pool or the
trading account? That is the only difference, is it not?

Mr. DODGE. I would say that was it.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. The market operations involved in the resale

of the stock so acquired to the public, or, as you call it, the distri-
bution of the stock so acquired to the public, would be virtually
identical in both instances, would they not?

Mr. DODGE. There are two ways of handling a situation of this
kind. One would be through the resale through a group of other
bankers all over the country.

Mr. PECORA. That is, through a distributing or selling group ?
Mr. DODGE. Through a distributing or selling group. And the

other would be to sell on the market. Now if the market will take
the stock it is obviously better to sell on the market.

Mr. PECORA. This particular trading group under this agreement
marked " Committee Exhibit 163 " in evidence, was to distribute or
resell the stock at a profit in the open market, was it not?

Mr. DODGE. That is the way it was done.
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Mr. PECORA. Yes; and that is the way it was formed to do ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Under this agreement?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I am not going into the technical verbiage of the

agreement.
Mr. DODGE. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. That is the general substance of it?
Mr. DODGE. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, this group bought these 240,000 shares at $30

a share from the General Theatres Equipment Co., or for a total
consideration of $7,200,000; is that right?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who financed that purchase for this group?
Mr. DODGE. The syndicate managers borrowed the money in the

first instance.
Mr. PECORA. From whom?
Mr. DODGE. From the Chase Bank.
Mr. PECORA. Borrowed the entire purchase price, did it not-—

$7,200,000?
Mr. DODGE. Yes. That was done on the 18th, at the time the

whole clearance of $100,000,000 was accomplished.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. In other words, the Chase Bank financed the

operations of this pool or trading account up to the limit, to the
full amount?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir. Secured by the stock. And secured by the
agreements by the members to buy.

Mr. PECORA. That is, secured by the agreements of the syndicate
members ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. But the only collateral was the very stock, the 240,000

shares of stock that this pool was organized to purchase ?
Mr. DODGE. I think the agreement will also be considered as collat-

eral. It was by the bank.
Mr. PECORA. NO; the agreement is only a promise to buy, is it

not? It is not collateral?
Mr. DODGE. I t was a contract of purchase.
Mr. PECORA. But you would not call it collateral in the ordi-

nary sense of the term, would you?
Mr. DODGE. I think so. I think the bank would. I think the

bank would have demanded it as additional collateral.
Mr. PECORA. NOW under this agreement of April 18,1930, Pynchon

& Co., as managers of the pool or trading account, were authorized to
take a long or short position, in their discretion or judgment, were
they not?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, they could have sold the stock of

the company short if in their judgment it was advisable to do it
in order to enable the pool to distribute these 240,000 shares to the
public at a profit ?

Mr. DODGE. Sold the Fox A stock short; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, this dealt with Fox A stock.
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Mr. DODGE. Well, I did not know just what you meant—to sell the
stock of the company. It did not belong to the company. I t was
the Fox A stock.

Mr. PECORA. Let us get it clear. The General Theatres Equipment
on April 18, 1930, owned and held in its treasury 1,600,000 shares of
the Fox Film A stock which it had acquired for 48 million dollars,
or at $30 a share?

Mr. DODGE. And immediately turned it over, over the table, to this
group.

Mr. PECORA. And immediately turned over 240,000 shares thereof
to this group ?

Mr. DODGE. TO this group; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now how many of the directors of General

Theatres Equipment Co. were interested in this trading account or
group ?

Mr. DODGE. I would say that all the directors, who at the same time
were the bankers

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DODGE. That would be the directors who represented Chase

Securities Corporation
Senator COUZENS. By name whom ?
Mr. DODGE. Myself. Pyfrchon & Co. were represented by Mr.

Ingold. West & Co. were represented by Mr. Watson. W. S. Ham-
mons & Co. by Mr. Hammons. And that would be all. Four.

Mr. PECORA. The fifth member, of the firm of Eric & Drevers, was
not represented on the board of the General Theatres ?

Mr. DODGE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO» you recall what the market quotation of the Fox

Film A stock was on April 18, 1930?
Mr. DODGE. A low of 40 and a high of 48,1 think. No. You asked

me the 18th. The 17th. The 18th was a holiday.
Mr. PECORA. Well then, the 17th.
Mr. DODGE. The 17th was: Low 40 and 48 was the high.
Mr. PECORA. The 18th was a holiday ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What holiday?
Mr. DODGE. Good Friday.
Mr. PECORA. NOW will you be good enough to tell this committee,

Mr. Dodge, how it came about that at a meeting of the board of di-
rector of the General Theatres Equipment Co. they voted to sell to
this group that included five of its own directors, these 240,000 shares
of the Fox Film A stock which it had in its treasury, at $30 a share,
when the market price of the stock was from 10 to 18 points above
that?

Mr. DODGE. I think I testified before, Mr. Pecora, that the com-
pany had purchased 1,600,000 shares of stock and found that it could
not finance the total amount. That therefore they wished

Mr. PECORA. NOW, just a moment there. Did not the General
Theatres borrow from the Chase National Bank in order to enable
it to purchase that 1,600,000 shares of Fox Film A stock?

Mr. DODGE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it issued 30 million dollars of debentures?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. In order to enable it to finance that?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it also sold some of its stock?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO raise the balance of that 48 million dollars?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW go ahead with your statement of the reason

why, or how it came about, rather, that the directors of General
Theatres Equipment voted to sell to a syndicate that included five
of its own directors

Mr. DODGE (interposing). Well, they decided
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. DODGE. They decided, after consultation with the bankers,

that all they could finance through the General Theatres was 1
million shares. One hundred and sixty thousand shares was sup-
posed to be purchased by Mr. Fox under the contract.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that has nothing to do with this particular
syndicate sale. Mr. Fox's transaction is separate and distinct from
this, is it not?

Mr. DODGE. There were 600,000 shares which in the financing the
General Theatres wished to dispose of, and of which 160,000 shares
was supposed to be purchased by Mr. Fox. They persuaded Halsey,
Stuart & Co. to take 200,000 shares of stock. I t left 240,000 shares
to be disposed of, and the negotiations were carried on by the com-
pany's bankers and the officers of the company for the purchase of
those 240,000 shares of stock, or, as you say, a liability of 720,000, and
350,000 shares of General Theatres common stock.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the directors approved it, didn't they? The
board of directors approved the transaction?

Mr. DODGE. I did not act on it. I acted as a banker.
Mr. PECORA. The board of directors of the General Theatres

Equipment necessarily had to approve this sale of the 240,000 shares
of Fox Film A stock to this syndicate or trading account at $30 a
share, did they not?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Wei], that sale was made at a time when the stock

was selling in the open market at from $40 to $48 a share, wasn't
it?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. This very stock that you had agreed to sell to this

syndicate at $30 a share was selling in the open market at $40 to
$48 a share.

Mr. DODGE. The difference there is that nobody knew at that time,
and the bankers certainly did not know, when the 800,000 shares of
Fox A stock, having been issued before, and the 1,600,000 shares
then being issued, whether the market would not go down under
that new stock, or go to pot. General Theatres Equipment decided
it could only finance 1,000.000 shares at $30, and wanted to handle
without any risk to itself, at the same price, 600,000 shares of
stock.

Mr. PECORA. And it proceeded to do that by making agreements to
sell out the balance of those 600,000 shares to three interests, one
of them being William Fox to the extent of 160,000 shares, and
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another being Halsey, Stuart & Co. to the extent of 200,000 shares,
and the third being the other trading account that we are speaking
about, to the extent of 240,000 shares.

Mr. DODGE. TO whoever would take it, and the bankers agreed to
take it.

Mr. PECORA. Did they make any public offering ? When you say
" To whoever would take i t" , there wasn't any public offering made
to sell this stock at $30 a share, was there?

Mr. DODGE. The offering would naturally have to be made to the
bankers first. They had a preferential right to take it.

Mr. PECORA. And the bankers included Chase Securities Corpo-
ration, of which you were a vice president?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the bankers included Pynchon & Co.?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the bankers included West & Co. ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the bankers included W. S. Hammons & Co.?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the bankers for the Fox interests include Halsey,

Stuart & Co.?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that this stock, worth in the market from $40 to

$48 a share, was sold to the extent of 600,000 shares to persons or
groups identified almost entirely, with the exception of William Fox,
with the banking interests that financed General Theatres Equip-
ment, Inc.?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, did this group of which Pynchon & Co. were

managers, this trading account rather, finance this purchase for
$7,200,000? I mean these 240,000 shares, out of its own resources, or
did they borrow the money for that transaction?

Mr. DODGE. They borrowed the money in the first instance.
Mr. PECORA. From whom?
Mr. DODGE. From The Chase National Bank, on the 18th, at the

time this whole thing was made. I understand that some of the
members of the group—and I do not think it has been disclosed, al-
though it should be disclosed—that one half of the interest the Chase
Securities Corporation had in this matter was allocated by them to
the Shermar Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. And that was Mr. Wiggin's family company.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir. I think it was done within a few days. In

other words, after the Easter holiday, on Monday, that the Chase
Securities Corporation and the Shermar Corporation took up their
proportions—well, the Shermar Corporation took up its share.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the Chase National Bank financed the purchase
on behalf of this trading account or pool, didn't it ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir,
Mr. PECORA. YOU say that General Theatres Equipment found it

necessary to make this sale to this group because it could not finance
that portion of it ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, as a matter of fact, hadn't General Theatres
Equipment obtained practically all of its financing through the Chase
National Bank ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And in this case the Chase National Bank financed

this trading account for the purchase of those 240,000 shares ?
Mr. DODGE. The General Theatres Equipment, Inc., did not finance

this, because they passed on the liability almost immediately to this
group, to Halsey, Stuart & Co., and, presumably, to Mr. Fox.

Mr. PECORA. Did this particular group that took the 240,000 shares

f et the money with which to buy those shares, namely, the sum of
7,200,000, from the Chase National Bank?
Mr. DODGE. On the 18th; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why couldn't General Theatres Equipment have ob-

tained that loan for itself, and held for its own benefit this block of
240,000 shares of Fox Film stock, then worth in the market from $40
to $48 a share, instead of selling it at $30 to a syndicate that included
directors of the General Theatres Equipment, Inc., yourself being one
of the directors?

Mr. DODGE. In that case, General Theatres Equipment would still
have had a liability which they did not want to have. They passed
the liability on to others. They retained 1,000,000 shares which they
financed.

Mr. PECORA. Doesn't this look like the directors of General Thea-
tres Equipment voting to themselves a good thing?

Mr. DODGE. We did not vote them to ourselves, but
Mr. PECORA (interposing). All of the directors approved the trans-

action, didn't they ?
Mr. DODGE. The total negotiations involved in this 103 million

dollars of financing was negotiated by the bankers with the officers
of the company, which involved 30 million dollars of debentures,
350,000 shares ot the common stock of General Theatres Equipment,
which amounted at $37.50 a share to 13 million dollars, and 240,000
shares of the Fox A stock, in order to effect the total financing.
Now, that was done by the bankers in negotiation with the com-
pany's officers. And at the directors' meeting there was no vote
cast by the representatives of the bankers. They could not.

Mr. PECORA. When you say that was done by the bankers, you are,
in effect, telling the subcommittee that that was done by the very
persons who got the benefit of the transaction, which enabled them
to acquire 240,000 shares from General Theatres Equipment of the
Fox Film A stock at $30 a share, at the very time when the market
price for that stock was fiom $40 to S48 a share. Isn't that a fact?

Mr. DODGE. I can only answer that question by saying it was a
part of the transaction that the same bankers purchased from Gen-
eral Theatres Equipment 350,000 shares of common stock. There
did happen to be a much larger profit than we anticipated from the
commitment in the Fox A stock, and, on the other hand, there was a
very large loss in the common stock which we purchased from Gen-
eral Theatres Equipment. We took the risks of the business. We
<lid not know whether the Fox A stock would go below $30 or not.
And we did not know whether the General Theatres Equipment stock
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would be sold or not. As a matter of fact, that stock was not sold,,
which caused a great big loss, and which wiped out the profits in
the other deal. However, if you ask whether the Fox A stock was,
profitable, I say yes.

Mr. PECORA. And it was very profitable.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir. I t went up instead of going down.
Mr. PECORA. That is what I am concerning myself with in this;

examination. That this transaction, under which General Theatres
Equipment sold this Fox Film A stock at $30 a share to a syndicate
composed in large part of members of its board of directors at a
time when that stock had a market value of from $40 to $48 a share.
That is what I am now confining myself to.

Mr. DODGE. I know, and it is only due to me to point out that
this was not an isolated transaction.

Mr. PECORA. And then it was a transaction in connection with
which the same trading account members acquired from General
Theatres Equipment a block of its own common stock, namely,
350,000 shares, and at what price did it acquire that common stock ?

Mr. DODGE. At $37.50 net to the company.
Mr. PECORA. What was the market quotation for the stock at that

time?
Mr. DODGE. The market quotation?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DODGE. I will have to see [looking for some papers].
Mr. PECORA. Well, at any rate the market was up at a point more

than $37.50 a share, wasn't it?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Dodge, are you familiar with the operations

of this pool or trading account formed under this agreement of
April 18, 1930, which has been marked in evidence " Committee
Exhibit No. 163"?

Mr. DODGE. I am not familiar with the operations of it, but I am
familiar with what the results were.

Mr. PECORA. Very well. Please tell this subcommittee the results
of the operations of that trading syndicate.

Mr. DODGE. The profit was approximately 4 million dollars.
Mr. PECORA. TO be exact the profit was $3,941,383.03 after deduc-

tion of expenses, wasn't it?
Mr. DODGE. It was $3,941,383.03.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; that was the net profit, was it not ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And within a short period of time, beginning on

April 18, 1930, did this pool account make this profit of nearly 4r
million dollars?

Mr. DODGE. In approximately 2 weeks.
Mr. PECORA. In about 2 weeks time?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the members of this pool never put up a dollar

of their own money in the operation ? They borrowed all the money
from the Chase National Bank, didn't they"?

Mr. DCDGE. No, sir; that is net quite true. Some of the members*
took up their stock and did not borrow.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, let us see about that. At the outset the Chase
National Bank loaned to this group, to this pool, $7,200,000 with
which to finance the purchase of 240,000 shares from General The-
atres Equipment, didn't it ?

Mr. DODGE. That is true, as I understand it, and all but the Sher-
mar Corporation did that, and it took up its interest as soon as the
holiday was over, of Monday.

Mr. PECORA. That was the Shermar Corporation owned by Mr.
Wiggin, who was then the executive head of the Chase National
Bank?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And all of the other members had this transaction in

their behalf financed by the Chase National Bank?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And inside of 2 weeks' time made a profit of nearly

4 million dollars.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir. The market went up.
Mr. PECORA. What was the course of market prices in that 2

weeks' time in the matter of the stock of Fox Film A?
Mr. DODGE. DO you want it day by day?
Mr. PECORA. Well, take beginning with the 18th of April, or

rather the 21st of April, because the 18th was a holiday, and the 19th
was a stock-exchange holiday, and the 20th was Sunday. Now, begin
on Monday, the 21st of April and give the market quotations for the
period of time thereafter that this pool operated.

Mr. DODGE. I have the information if you will give me the identi-
fying number of that paper.

Mr. PECORA. The identifying number is 63-26A.
Mr. DODGE (looking through some papers). Mr. Pecora, I now

have that paper.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Proceed to give the figures.
Mr. DODGE. On April 16 the market quotation was 42%; on the

17th it was 48. There was a holiday on the 18th, and on the 19th
and the 20th was Sunday. On the 21st the market quotation was
53%; on the 22d it was 55; on the 23d it was 53%; on the 24th it
was 543/4; on the 25th it was 56; on the 26th it was 553,4. The 27th
was Sunday. On the 28th it was 53%; on the 29th it was 53%;
and on the 30th it was 55%. That covers the period up to May 1.

The CHAIRMAN. Up to what date ?
Mr. DODGE. Up to and including April 30, 1930.
The CHAIRMAN. But what was the last quotation ?
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, on the 17th, the day that this trans-

action was agreed to by the Board of General Theatres Corporation,
the market quotation was 48. The next three days were either holi-
day or Sunday. April 21st it was 53%; on the 22nd it was 55; on
the 23d it was 53%; on the 24th it was 543^; on the 25th it was 56;
on the 26th it was 553,4. The 27th was Sunday. On the 28th it was
53%; on the 29th it was again 53%; and on the 30th it was 55%.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Dodge, do you know when this pool dis-

tributed its profits?
Mr. DODGE. Some time the first part of May, the first week I

think.
175541—34—PT 7 26

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



3 6 1 4 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. PECORA. DO you know how many times during the operation
of this pool, the pool took a short position in the market in this Fox
Film A stock?

Mr. DODGE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t did on a number of occasions, didn't it ?
Mr. DODGE. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Dodge, do you know how those profits of

three million nine hundred and forty-one thousand and odd dollars
were distributed among the various participants or members of the
pool?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were they distributed in the following amounts and

proportions, respectively: Pynchon & Co., $1,117,382.09; Chase Se-
curities Corporation, $798,130.07, representing 20.25 percent interest;
West & Co., $638,504.05, representing a 16.20-percent interest; W. S.
Hammons & Co., $638,504.05, representing a 16.20-percent interest;
Eric & Drevers, $394,138.30, representing a 10-percent interest; your-
self, $266,043.35, representing three quarters of 9 percent interest;
W. F. Ingold, $88,681.12, representing one fourth of a 9-percent
interest. Are these figures correct ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, out of the profit of $798,130.07 which accrued

to Chase Securities Corporation as a participant in this pool, did
it make a distribution of any portion thereof to the Shermar
Corporation?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir; one 50 percent of it.
Mr. PECORA. I t was 50 percent of it?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you sure that was a 50 percent interest which

the Shermar Corporation had in Chase Securities Corporation par-
ticipation in this pool?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much did the Shermar Corporation actually

receive in dollars and cents as its share of the profit from the Chase
Securities Corporation?

Mr. DODGE. I understand, Mr. Pecora, that a part of the profits
were paid over in cash, and a part were held by Pynchon & Co. as a
margin against General Theatres Equipment common stock syndicate.

Mr. PECORA. That is, the Shermar Corporation had a trading
account with Pynchon & Co.?

Mr. DODGE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did Mr. Wiggin have it?
Mr. DODGE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Then how was it?
Mr. DODGE. The Shermar Corporation and Chase Securities Cor-

poration—or Chase Securities Corporation had an interest in the
General Theatres Equipment common stock 350,000 shares, and the
Shermar Corporation also had a half interest in that interest, and
I think both Chase Securities Corporation and the Shermar Corpo-
ration received in cash from Pynchon & Co. only a certain amount of
those profits, and the balance was held by Pynchon & Co.

Mr. PECORA (interposing). As a margin against General Theatres
Equipment, Inc., stock, which Chase Securities Corporation and the
Shermar Corporation were obligated to buy?
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Mr. DODGE. AS part payment; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Now,»this firm of Eric & Drevers, that you say par-

ticipated in this pool, had among its members a man named Joseph
Higgins, did it not?

Mr. DODGE. I do not know whether he was a member or not.
Mr. PECORA. Who is Joseph Higgins?
Mr. DODGE. I knew Mr. Higgins. He was a market operator.
Mr. PECORA. In his own name? I mean, was he in business for

himself or as a member of a firm?
Mr. DODGE. I could not tell you that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, Mr. Higgins received a rather substantial pay-

ment of money, didn't he, out of the profits of this pool ?
Mr. DODGE/I do not know, sir, but Eric & Drevers did. I t was

taken in the name of Eric & Drevers. How that was distributed
I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. The firm of Eric & Drevers was a firm of brokers in
New York, was it?

Mr. DODGE. I believe they were members of the stock exchange.
Mr. PECORA. Was Mr. Higgins a member of the stock exchange,

or was he a market operator in his own individual account ?
Mr. DODGE. I don't know.
Air. PECORA. Isn't Higgins rather well known as a market opera-

tor or manipulator in the " Street" ?
Mr. DODGE. I don't know whether he is well known or not as that.
Mr. PECORA. But you know him as a market operator, don't you?
Mr. DODGE. I knew of him as that.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know whether he had anything to do with

the operations in the market of this pool account?
Mr. DODGE. Personally?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DODGE. I do not know exactly how to answer that question. I

knew practically nothing about the operations of the account.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Dodge, I have before me a copy of a record

from the files of the Chase Corporation, of the Composition Liquidat-
ing Corporation, which was liquidating Pynchon & Co. You know
of that, don't you?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And this purports to show that there was paid the

sums of $227,500 and $97,500 to Mr. Higgins, I mean to Mr.
Joseph Higgins, out of the profits of this pool. And that is taken
from the records of Pynchon & Co., who were the managers of the
pool. Do you know anything about those payments?

Mr. DODGE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in this agreement of April 18, 1930, marked in

evidence " Committee Exhibit No. 163 ", as of this date, and which
constitutes the agreement among the members of this pool, there is
a recital that the participants in the pool, in addition to being Pyn-
chon & Co., Chase Securities Corporation, West & Co., W. S. Ham-
mons & Co., and Eric & Drevers, is " Pynchon & Co. for others."
Why in this agreement was that term used instead of the identity of
yourself and Ingold being actually disclosed in the agreement?

Mr. DODGE. I was not willing to accept an interest in the account
unless all the other members of the account agreed that it was
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proper for me to do so, including Chase Securities Corporation. I
don't think over the holiday that that agreement had been reached
by all the members. In other words, that the members could be
reached. And on the closing, that is, on the 18th, when all this 103
million dollars was paid, it was necessary that that extra 9 percent
should be covered in some way, and Pynchon & Co. agreed to take
the responsibility, and therefore took it for others.

Mr. PECORA. Did the others prove to be you and Ingold ?
Mr. DODGE. After the final agreements were reached by the other

members of the syndicate, why, then it was taken by myself and
Mr. Ingold; yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will now stand in recess until
2 o'clock p.m.

(Whereupon, at 1 p.m., Wednesday, Nov. 22, 1933, the subcom-
mittee recessed until 2 p.m. the same clay at the same place.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

(The subcommittee reconvened at the expiration of the recess at
2 p.m., Wednesday, Nov. 22, 1933.)

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. Proceed, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I just want to recall Mr. Aldrich to
the stand for one or two questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Aldrich has been sworn.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.

FUKTHEB TESTIMONY OF WINTHROP W. ALDRICH, PRESIDENT
CHASE NATIONAL BANK

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Aldrich, did you cause to be prepared for the
use and information of this committee a summary as of October 1,
1933, of the status of the interests of the Chase National Bank in
Fox Film Corporation, General Theatres Equipment, Inc., and
related companies?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; I did.
Mr. PECORA. Did you also cause to be prepared, for similar uses

and purposes, a summary as of October 1, 1933, of the status of
the interests of the Chase Securities Corporation, now the Chase
Corporation, including Chase Harris, Forbes Corporation, in Fox
Film Corporation and General Theatres Equipment, Inc., and re-
lated companies?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; I did.
Mr. PECORA. Did you also cause to be prepared, for similar uses

and purposes, a recapitulation of the interests of the Chase Na-
tional Bank and the Chase Securities Corporation in Fox Film and
General Theatres Equipment, Inc., and related companies, as of
October 1, 1933?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I show you this document, and I ask you if it com-

prises the summaries and recapitulation that you have just been
questioned about.

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; it does.
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Mr. PECORA, And you believe that that statement correctly reflects
those interests as of October 1, 1933 ?

Mr. AI/DRICH. Yes; that is correct. I might say that these write-
offs or reserves were taken several months ago, but they reflected
conditions then.

Mr. PECORA. I offer in evidence the document identified by the
witness.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, summary of Chase interests in Fox

Film, General Theatres Equipment, and related companies, was re-
ceived in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 164 ", Nov. 22,
1933, and the same will be found on page 3644.)

Mr. ALDRICII. These write-offs and reserves that are shown on
this statement were made last spring, and, of course, they have
•appeared in the statements of the bank and the Securities Co.
«ever since. They are part of the large write-offs.

Mr. PECORA. That is all, unless you want to make any statement
.at this time about this exhibit.

Mr. ALDRICH. NO; thank you.

TESTIMONY OF MURRAY W. DODGE—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Dodge, during the forenoon session today you
gave some testimony of a very general character with respect to an
issuance of $55,000,000 of 1-year notes which was made by Fox
Film, Inc., to Halsey, Stuart & Co.

Mr. DODGE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Those $55,000,000 of notes fell due on April 15, 1931.

did they not? You remember they were 1-year notes.
Mr. DODGE. They came due on that date, April 15.
Mr. PECORA. April 15,1931?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did the corporation meet the notes at maturity ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was it done?
Mr. DODGE. The Fox Film Corporation sold, at 92 and accrued

interest, $30,000,000 of principal amount, 5-year, 6-percent gold
debentures, due April 1, 1936, to a group headed by Chase Securi-
ties Corporation, realizing a total amount of $27,665,000.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the other participants in that purchase
group ?

Mr. DODGE. Dillon, Read & Co.; Bancamerica-Blair Corporation;
Harris, Forbes & Co.; Chatham-Phenix Corporation; Haystone
Securities Corporation; Central Illinois Co., Chicago; and First
National Old Colony Corporation, Boston.

Mr. PECORA. Prior to the issuance of these $30,000,000 of 5-year
debentures, had there been any controversy between the Chase inter-
ests and Halsey, Stuart & Co. with respect to the future financing of
Fox Film and Fox Theatres?

Mr. DODGE. Mr. Pecora, I do not think there was any controversy.
The right to finance was vested in Halsey, Stuart & Co. through a
preferential agreement with the company, and the fact that they
had issued $55,000,000 of notes in the first instance.
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Mr. PEOORA. Will you please read the answer ?
(The reporter read, as requested.)
Mr. PECORA. In the financing that took place on and after April 15,

1931, was that preferential right of Halsey, Stuart & Co. respected,
or did the Chase interests become the sole bankers for the Fox Films
and Fox Theatres?

Mr. DODGE. Not until Halsey, Stuart & Co. had finally decided to
withdraw from the business.

Mr. PECORA. When did they reach that decision—about when?
Mr. DODGE. I t was shortly before the 1st of April, I believe.
Mr. PECORA. Sometime in February 1931?
Mr. DODGE. I do not think as early as that.
Mr. PECORA. Will you see if you can find, among the records of

the Chase Corporation available to you now, a memorandum ad-
dressed by you to Mr. Wiggin, under date of February 7, 1931, that
relates to General Theatres Equipment, Fox Film, and Fox Theatres
financing?

Mr. DODGE. TO be sure, may I have the number ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. I meant to give you that. I t is 65-57A.
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of that ?
Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy

of such a memorandum. Will you look at it and tell me if it is a
true and correct copy of a memorandum submitted by you on that
date, February 7, 1931, to Mr. Wiggin?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, memorandum, Feb. 7, 1931, Dodge to

Wiggin, was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No.
165 ", Nov. 22, 1933, and the same was subsequently read into the
record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum in question, received in evidence
as committee's exhibit no. 165, reads as follows [reading] :

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 165

(Memorandum—Strictly confidential)

To Mr. WIGGIN: Despite everything we have tried to do, it seems that the
Fox Company is liable to get into a disagreeable scrap with Harry Stuart.
When he saw me a week ago Thursday, I told him that we would not counte-
nance a change in management—we had confidence in Harley Clarke and felt
that he had worked out many problems in the past year and should be given a
chance to prove his ability to handle the situation. I stated that, as the banker
for Fox Film Corporation, he should be perfectly frank in telling Harley Clarke
if there was any lack of confidence in the management and have it out with
him.

On Friday he did so, but evidently did not dare go as far as to suggest John
Otterson for president, but did suggest him as a lieutenant, and I imagine Harley
was very patient with him, and, while they had a very frank discussion, told
him that the president of General Theaters had assumed the responsibility
and must retain it and presumed that, if Halsey Stuart had lost confidence in
the management, they would not wish to finance the company. Harry Stuart
said no, that it was not an ultimatum and he would like to present a plan for
financing. This plan involved the sale of $40,000,000 of Fox Film Debentures,
with warrants, secured by the assets and West Coast properties; the sale of
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$20,000,000 of Notes, secured by the Loews stock, and the sale of $20,000,000 of
Common Stock at 50, to the General Theatres Equipment, Inc., or 20 points
above the market

Harley pointed out that it was impossible for the General Theatres to invest
in this stock—they had already put $50,000,000 into it as a cushion, which
should be enough, and asked Harry Stuart if he would handle $50,000,000 of
Debentures if he, Harley Clarke, got $30,000,000 on the Loews Stock. He said
he would think it over, and Friday night, in a four-hour session, agreed to do
this and also agreed to have a circular prepared and try to give him a definite
answer Monday morning before the other bankers arrived from the West Coast.
This was his attitude up until 3 o'clock on Sunday. Sunday, however, he dined
with his brother and John Otterson, and Monday morning, at nine o'clock, called
up and said that he was through with the Company's financing and, in his own
terms, was willing to call it a day. Harley said that he presumed that he
would not wish to embarrass him in any way as he would have to immediately
take it up with other bankers, and Harry Stuart replied, no, that he did not
wish to embarrass.

The Banks, Huntley group arrived from Los Angeles and we had considerable
discussion with them. They felt that $10,000,000 West Coast bonds could be-
handled on the Coast and wanted assistance here. They wanted to talk to
George Lindsay, of Bancamerica-Blair, to get their assistance with their Coast
affiliates. We developed the fact that $15,000,000 was the minimum required
and, at my instance, Harley called Harry Stuart and asked him to call Blair
and tell them of his withdrawal and so release them from any commitment to
the Halsey, Stuart group. Harry Stuart said that he would do this. He saw
George Lindsay Thursday morning and at that time told him that he had not
released the Fox Film Corporation from its preferential contract and therefore
would not release the other bankers. He would only release the Fox Film
Corporation from the contract after he had obtained what he thought was
due him.

George reported this bark to me and said that it put him in an embarrassing
position, as he was unable to discuss anv Fox Film business until he was
released, and this would be true also of Dillon-Read and Lehman Brothers.
Also it is a fact, and confirmed to me personally by Harry Stuart, that he had
released Harley to discuss the West Coast financing with Banks-Huntley*
Harley endeavored to get Harry Stuart that morning on the telephone up to
the time Harry left on the Twentieth Century, but Harry would not talk to
him, having his partner Nivers telephone his regrets after the train had left.
He was with Otterson at lunch and going to the train.

That afternoon, with the assistance of Mudge, a letter was written to Harry
Stuart, a copy of which I enclose. A wire was received from him this morning,
copy of which is also enclosed.'

Yesterday afternoon Harry Stuart went to Pynchon & Co.'s office and had a
long talk with Jim Martin, the substance of which was that he did not trust
Harley Clarke, that the Western Electric did not trust Harley Clarke, that
there should be a change in management, and that he had talked with Albert
Wiggin, who agreed with him, and that he had a contract to finance the
company, and he would do so under the condition that the management be
changed, and he would not release the company from their contract until this
was done.

This was evidently intended to get back to Harley Clarke, but is disturbing
in that he is preparing to say the same thing to everybody else, and, to use his
own words, " I am prepared to fight." I have reason to believe that Otterson-
has also been talking along the same lines in New York. I have given you
all this information so that you may see that we have done and are doing
everything to prevent a fight, as the Lord knows this financiag is difficult
enough without being torpedoed by Harry Stuart. He is evidently bent on
getting control of the management of the company through John Otterson,
and will use the same methods that the two of them used against Fox to-
obtain their ends.

I am handling this matter in consultation with Aldrich, McCain, and Freeman,
and will let you know if there are any developments, although I will not
bother you with my troubles unless it is something that would definitely
affect you and the whole situation. I will, of course, let it be known that
I told Stuart, with authority, that The Chase is not in agreement with Halsey,
Stuart, either in a change of management or in distrust of Harley Clarke.
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Inasmuch as I do not believe that Halsey, Stuart & Co. could put out a
$50,000,000 to $55,000,000 issue on Fox in this market, and I know that George
Lindsey told Stuart that Blair would not be interested in such an attempt,
I am pursuing a plan which I discussed with you, of endeavoring to put this
financing down to $25,000,000 for Fox, and to do this we must raise $35,000,000
in the new company to own Loew's stock. Bloom has been helpful, and main-
tains that he can get the $25,000,000 three-year notes secured by the stock
taken. I have had a conversation with Sam McRoberts, who unfortunately has
gone away for a week, and while we all understand that the Chatham-Plienix
could not do a job of this kind by themselves, I believe that there is a chance
in this direction with Bloom's help. I am not, however, counting on it. We
have made progress, however, by obtaining from Zukor, of Paramount, a state-
ment that he will purchase the $10,000,000 three-year unsecured note of the new
company as his contribution to help. They are discussing ways and means with
Kuhn-Loeb today, and I expect to hear from them on Monday, in order to find
out where the gravy is, if any. With Halsey Stuart out, it is possible for me
to discuss the whole financing with Kuhn-Loeb again, a thing that I am loath
to do unless necessary as the splitup of the gravy would hurt my feelings. I
hope to make progress in this direction next week, and if we can get the
$35,000,000 there is no question in our minds here that if properly priced and
with ample warrants, a $25,000,000 issue on Fox would be duable.

Sorry to trouble you with all this, but think you should know it, as we are
evidently heading into a great deal of very nasty resistance. It would be a
very profitable and advantageous thing for Stuart and Otterson, now that
they know that they will not have our backing in throwing Clarke out of Fox,
to make this financing impossible and so obtain control of the Loew's stock and
of that company for $55,000,000. Possibly I am oversuspicious, but all their
actions so far have been in this direction.

(Signed) M. W. D.
FEBRUARY 7, 1931.

P.S.: Since writing the above Harley Clarke had a conversation with
Harry Stuart on the telephone which was taken down by his secretary. We
had just discussed this conversation with Mudge, who agrees that Stuart
has certainly put himself in an unfortunate position, holding up and jeopard-
izing the company by insisting that he won't do the financing, and that prac-
tically will permit no one else to until he gets something out of it for himself,
which is entirely extraneous to his banker's preference contract. I do not
believe that the other three bankers will agree to remain tight until Stuart
gets his.

This memorandum is going to be shown to no one and should be strictly
confidential, as we do not want Stuart to know fthat we have a complete record
of the conversation. The main point in this, is that coupled with the telegram
received this morning, it shows that he is not putting conditions on doing
the financing, but putting conditions on releasing the company to do business
with others on financing which he has refused to do, and given his conditions.

(Signed) M. W. D.

You, I suppose, among other things, were trying to convey to
Mr. Wiggin in this memorandum that Halsey, Stuart & Co. were
playing the dog-in-the-manger act; that they were not doing the
financing and did not want anyone else to do it unless they got
theirs ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the outcome of this situation, Mr. Dodge;

tne situation reflected by this memorandum of yours to Mr. Wiggin
of February 7,1931?

Mr. DODGE. AS I remember it, Harry Stuart finally agreed to look
into the matter again. The Chase Securities Corporation did not
desire to see any break between Halsey, Stuart & Co. and the Fox
Film Corporation. They had been their bankers and it would
make it more difficult to do the financing if Halsey, Stuart with-
drew. Negotiations continued with Halsey, Stuart and for such

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 3 6 2 1

time that the financing was really in jeopardy. The maturity was
on April 15. This memorandum was written on February 7. I t
was only a little over 2 months

Mr. PECORA. Let me interrupt you just for a moment—and I hope
you will not lose the thread of your narrative. Let me ask you
this: How were Halsey, Stuart at that time in a position to pre-
vent the financing that was then contemplated being done by others
than themselves ?

Mr. DODGE. They had a preferential contract directly with the
Fox Film Corporation in which they had the right to do any financ-
ing for the Fox Film Corporation in relation to the maturity of these
1-year notes. Whether it ran beyond that or not I do not remember.
I think not.

Mr. PECORA. Did that preferential contract, so called, give them
the right to dictate the terms of any new financing to take care of
this $55,000,000 worth of maturities'?

Mr. DODGE. I have not the preferential contract before me, but if
it is in the usual form
• Mr. PECORA. Well, with your knowledge of the usual form of

those contracts, did those contracts give bankers the right to dictate
the terms of refinancing to a corporation ?

Mr. DODGE. The company would probably have the right to form
its own method of financing, and they would then have to submit it
to Halsey, Stuart & Co.

Mr. PECORA. And if Halsey, Stuart & Co. did not want to accept
the terms offered by the corporation, what, if anything, was the
corporation then free to do under the preferential contract ?

Mr. DODGE. They were free to discuss it with other bankers; but
Halsey, Stuart & Co. always had a preferential right to take the
securities on the same terms during a certain period that the
other bankers were willing to take them. That would cause a delay,
and other bankers would not care to submit or to agree to a plan or
commitment when they knew that it was not a firm commitment on
the part of the company.

Mr. PECORA. Will you continue your narrative from the point
where I interrupted you by the question ?

Mr. DODGE. At a certain date, I think I was saying, Halsey, Stuart
& Co. finally decided to withdraw from the business entirely, and the
financing was then definitely in the lapse of the Chase Securities Cor-
poration. As I explained this morning, if the maturity had not
been met it would have been disastrous for the stockholders of the
Fox Film A stock, and as the General Theaters was one of the largest
holders of that stock, it would have been disastrous for the General
Theaters Corporation. We then had to work very fast to see if
there was not some possible way of meeting this $55,000,000. What
the date on which he finally decided to withdraw was, I do not
remember.

Mr. PECORA. Some time between February 7 and April 15?
Mr. DODGE. I think we only had about 3 weeks.
Mr. PECORA. The plan that was evolved by the Chase interests that

assumed the refinancing of the $55,000,000 of maturities included the*
issuance of $30,000,000 of 5-year debentures?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. What other features of the refinancing plan were
there?

Mr. DODGE. We would raise $27,665,000. The Fox Film Corpora-
tion sold 660,900 shares of common stock of Loew's to a company
incorporated and known as the Film Securities Corporation and
received therefor 462,000 shares of the class A stock of the Film
Securities Corporation, and subject to some adjustment, the sum of
$28,800,000. The maximum amount to be received then, or at least
the amount to be received, was $56,465,000.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have told us that the $30,000,000 par amount of
the 5-year debentures was sold by Fox Film to a group headed by
the Chase Securities Corporation and which included as participants
Dillon, Bead & Co., Bancamerica-Blair, Harris-Forbes Co., Chatham-
Phoenix Corporation, Keystone Securities Corporation, Sentinel
Illinois Trust Co. of Chicago, and the Old Colony First National
Corporation of Boston, and that the six hundred and sixty thou-
sand and odd shares of Loew's, Inc., owned by Fox Films, were sold
to a company called Film Securities Corporation?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was the Film Securities Corporation organized for

the special purpose of taking over that stock of Loew's, Inc., from
Fox Film?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who caused it to be organized ?
Mr. DODGE. The Chase Securities Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Harley Clarke here?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Clarke came in from Chicago to

testify, and I want to put him on the stand now so I can get through
with him and can resume with the examination of Mr. Dodge.

The CHAIRMAN. All right, Mr. Clarke. Please come around and
take the stand. Mr. Clarke has been sworn, I believe ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.

TESTIMONY OF HABLEY I . CIAEKEr—Resumed

Mr. ROGERS. Mr. Chairman, I would like leave of the committee to
note my appearance as counsel for Mr. Clarke.

The CHAIRMAN. Please state your name.
Mr. ROGERS. Saul E. Rogers, attorney at law, 580 Fifth Avenue,

New York City.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU appear as counsel for Mr. Clarke ?
Mr. ROGERS. Yes, sir. And might I at this time present to the

committee this statement of Mr. Clarke, with permission to have it
read into the record [handing a paper to the Chairman] ?

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, your counsel, Mr. Rogers, has just sub-
mitted to the committee a document that appears to be in the form
of a letter addressed to me under date of November 22, 1933, and he
has requested in your behalf that this letter be read into the record.
The letter bears a signature reading " H. L. Clarke." Is that signa-
ture in your handwriting?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I will offer it in evidence and read it.
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(The letter referred to, dated November 22, 1933, to Ferdinand
Pecora, from H. L. Clarke, was received in evidence, marked " Com-
mittee's Exhibit No. 166, November 22, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter marked " Exhibit 166 " in evidence reads
as follows (reading) :

WASHINGTON, D.O., November 22, 1983.
FERDINA.ND PECOKA, E s q . ,

United States Senate Office Building,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SIR: When testifying before the subcommittee of the Committee on
Banking and Currency on November 17, I had prepared myself, insofar as it
was possible without the benefit of corporate records, which were not in my
possession, and to which I had not access, to testify with reference to company
matters concerning General Theaters Equipment, Inc. and its subsidiaries.

The matter of the $100,000 claimed by Mr. Van Duyne was at all times, and
still is, my personal obligation, if there be one. Reference to that transac-
tion was entirely unexpected by me, and I endeavored to testify to that solely
on the basis of my best recollection, without the benefit of any records to
refresh my memory.

When I testified, as my first impression, that an escrow account had been
established to provide for that contingency, I was sincere in the belief that
that statement was accurate. I now find, to the best of my information, that
I confused that situation with one of three other escrows that had been estab-
lished, under escrow arrangements substantially as follows:
J. E. McAuley Manufacturing Co., deposit in the Continental & Com-

mercial National Bank, August 1929 $150,000
The Strong Electric Corporation, deposit in the Continental & Com-

mercial National Bank. November 1929 75,000
Mitchell Camera Co., deposit in the Continental & Commercial Na-

tional Bank, June 1929 100,000
I recalled that an escrow of $100,000 had been established in connection with

the Mitchell Camera Co. purchase, and, inasmuch as the Van Duyne claim was
in connection with that purchase, I assumed that the two items were identical.

When I stated that I always had at least $100,000 in my personal account
available for payment to Van Duyne, if payment ever became necessary, that
statement was likewise based on mere memory, without assistance of adequate
records at the time of such testimony. I now discover, very much to my
regret, that my recollection in that respect was faulty.

I am indeed sorry if thereby I have caused the subcommittee or yourself as
counsel nnj' inconvenience.

Yours very truty,
H. L. CLARKE.

Xow, Mr. Clarke, you have heard me read this letter in full ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And before you signed this letter, had you read it ?
Mr. CLARKE. I had; certainly.
Mr. PECORA. And understood fully its contents and meaning?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say under oath that the statements embodied in

this letter are each and every one of them the truth, the whole truth,
and nothing but the truth with reference to the matters to which
they relate ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir; to the best of my knowledge and belief.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, when you say in this letter which has

been received in evidence as " Exhibit No. 166 "—and I am reading
from the letter now—that " The matter of the $100,000 claimed by
Mr. Van Duyne was at all times, and still is, my personal obligation,
if there be one ", you mean that the General Theatres Equipment,
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Inc., never had any interest, any liability for, or anything whatsoever
to do with that obligation of $100,000 in favor of Van Duyne ?

Mr. CLARKE. I do.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did you come to include that in the statement

that you furnished to me and which has been received in evidence
here as exhibit 135 ?

Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Pecora, that memorandum was furnished to Mr.
Ross from the fragmentary record that I had of transactions. I had
not access to the company's books, as the letter also states, and to the
best of my knowledge and belief at the time the memorandum gave
you the story of the acquisition of the various subsidiaries making
up the Genera] Theaters and the acquisition of the Fox Film. I t
was not intended, as I stated before, last week, to be an exact state-
ment. Had I intended it to be such I certainly would have gone
to the company's auditors to have them prepare one for me.

Mr. PECORA. In what other respects, if any, was this exhibit no.
135 in evidence wrong?

Mr. CLARKE. IS this the one [indicating] ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. CLARKE. I think in general the exhibit is correct as far as

the totals are concerned and as far as prices for securities are
concerned, but the allocation of items in two instances has been
found faulty. But in no other respect have I found anything as yet
that is faulty.

Mr. PECORA. What are those two allocations that you say are
mistaken? Read them from the copy which you have of exhibit
no. 135.

Mr. CLARKE. The one which I corrected on my second appearance
here last week, in reference to the allocation of the cost of the equity
in the building, allocating it to the Precision Machine Co. funds,
when it should have been allocated to the funds of the Nicholas
Power Co. The other error that I know of is the one that I have
just corrected.

Mr. PECORA. That is, then, only with respect to this item of
$100,000 that appears on the second page of exhibit no. 135 under
the caption " Lamp Companies to Grandeur as commissions to H. E.
Van Duyne"?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir; that is the one I just referred to.
Mr. PECORA. In all other respects do you now say that the state-

ments embodied in exhibit no. 135 in evidence are true and correct ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, to the best of my knowledge and belief, from the

records that we have.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that you testified last week when you

appeared before this committee as a witness that William Fox had
in some fashion or other some interest in the assets or property of
the company called the Mitchell Camera Co. of California?

Mr. CLARKE. I recall that I testified that Mr. Fox had acquired
an interest in the Grandeur Co., a one-half interest, and that he had
claims against the Mitchell Camera Co.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that you testified in substance that
Fox had acquired certain interests in property, including patent
rights ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Of the Mitchell Camera Co. ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; he claimed to have rights there because he had

had the Grandeur camera manufactured at the Mitchell Camera Co.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't you purchase in your own name from the

Mitchell Camera Co., or the individuals who owned the Mitchell
Camera Co., all of the property and assets of the Mitchell Camera Co.
of California?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And in connection with that transaction an agreement

of sale was entered into, executed, between H. B. Boeger and George
A. Mitchell, called the sellers, and yourself, called the buyer, of which
Committee's Exhibit No. 143 in evidence is a true and correct copy?
You remember you produced that exhibit itself last Friday ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes. [After examining exhibit.] Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of it ?
Mr. CLARKE. NO; I have not. That is why I read it. I did not

have time before I gave it to you last week.
Mr. PECORA. NOW look at that exhibit carefully, Mr. Clarke, and

if you want to have the benefit of the advice of your counsel about
its contents you may have it, and after doing so point out to this com-
mittee any provision in that agreement that relates to any interest
William Fox had or ever had prior to the date of that agreement or
at any other time in the Mitchell Camera Co. of California, or any
claim that he ever had against that company.

Mr. CLARKE. I feel quite sure without looking at it I will not find
any, but I shall be glad to read it over line by line. I am very cer-
tain there is nothing contained in it. [After examining document.]
I find nothing in it that says he had any interest.

Mr. PECORA. What evidence can you give this committee relating to
any interest or claims that William Fox had either in the Mitchell
Camera Co. or any of its property or assets or against the company
or any of its constituents for which, according to your statement
known as " Exhibit No. 135 ", you paid him $2,000,000.

Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Fox claimed that he had spent several million
dollars in the development of Grandeur in his own laboratory. He
had his engineers out at the Mitchell Camera Co. for some time
directing the manufacture of a special camera. We had also been
working on plans for this type of camera. By " we " I mean the
International Projector Corporation. Mr. Fox had been negotiating
for the purchase of the Mitchell Camera Co. He also claimed, I
am told, and since I have been told my memory is refreshed and I
can state it as a fact, that he had an interest in some of these lamp
companies which were purchased and that he ought to have had a
right to buy them. Not much credence was given to that, but a great
deal was given to the value of the Grandeur situation.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have testified before this committee and you
have also embodied in the exhibit marked in evidence as " Exhibit
No. 135 " the statement that the General Theatres Equipment, Inc.,
bought from you all the stock of the McAuley, Strong Electric,
the Ashcraft, and the Hall & Connolly Cos. for $3,000,000 in cash,
and the Grandeur, Inc., bought from you stock of the Mitchell
Camera Co. that you had acquired for $3,100,000 cash, haven't you ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. IS that testimony true?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, I believe it is. It was set up on the books that

way and the money was given to Mr. Fox, $2,000,000 for his pay-
ment to Grandeur Co. for the half interest. The total amounts paid
out here check out. As I told you before, I do not know why the
auditors set it up on the books that way.

Mr. PECORA. NO matter why the auditors set it up on the books
that way, you did receive from the General Theatre Equipment, Inc.,
cash aggregating $6,100,000 for your interest in the stock and as-
sets of the four lamp companies known commonly as the McAuley,
Strong Electric, the Ashcraft, and Hall & Connolly, and your in-
terest in the stock, assets and property of the Mitchell Camera Co. ?

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct, although I think the testimony was
the assets, not the stock and assets.

Mr. PECORA. Well, all right. Is that testimony true ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir; it is substantially correct.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have also testified that the General Theatres

Equipment, Inc., on paying you this aggregate sum of $6,100,000
in cash, paid you that sum because that sum was the amount that
you had expended and paid for the property, assets, of those four
lamp companies and of the Mitchell Camera Co. Do you recall that
testimony ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, and the half of Grandeur.
Mr. PECORA. What is that ?
Mr. CLARKE. And the payment to Mr. Fox for the one-half interest

in Grandeur.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much did the assets of the four lamp com-

panies and of the Mitchell Camera Co. cost you, Mr. Clarke, actu-
ally, and if you have itemized them as among those five concerns,
please do it?

Mr. CLARKE. There is a further statement here—
J. E. McAuley Manufacturing Co., $1,131,422.93; the Strong Electric Co.,

$316,000; the Ashcraft Automatic Arc Co., $150,000; the Hall & Connolly, Inc.,
$360,000: the Mitchell Camera Co., $1,475,000.

Mr. PECORA. Making a total of those five items of how much?
Mr. CLARKE. Of $3,232,422.93.
Mr. PECORA. In this exhibit 135 in evidence you have stated that

in August 1929 General Theaters Equipment bought from you all
stock of McAuley, Strong Electric, Ashcraft, and Hall & Connolly
for $3,000,000 cash, have you not?

Mr. CLARKE. That is the first statement.
Mr. PECORA. IS that a correct statement?
Mr. CLARKE. That is a correct statement, yes.
Mr. PECORA. It is ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And is it also a truthful and correct statement to say

that the stock of McAuley, Strong Electric, Ashcraft, and Hall &
Connolly, for which you received 3 million dollars in cash from the
General Theatres Equipment, had cost you that sum of $3,000,000
in the aggregate ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I just testified to the fact that the payment was
$3,232,422.93.

Mr. PECORA. But that excluded $1,475,000 representing the cost
to you of the assets of the Mitchell Camera Co. ?
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Mr. CLARKE. Yes. Didn't you just include that in your statement.
Mr. PECORA. NO.
Mr. CLARKE. I beg your pardon.
Mr. PECORA. What did the stock or assets of the McAuley Co.,

Strong Electric Co., the Ashcraft Co., and the Hall & Connolly Co.
cost you when you acquired them as the agent or representative of
the General Theaters Equipment, Inc.?

Mr. CLARKE (after calculating on pad). $1,757,422.93.
Mr. PECORA. Did you represent to the General Theaters Equip-

ment. Inc., that that stock of those properties of those four com-
panies had cost you that sum that you have just given us, or did you
represent to it that they cost you 3 million dollars ?

Mr. CLARKE. NO, I made no representation other than what they
cost me at any time.

Mr. PECORA. And the cost was this figure of one million seven
hundred and odd thousand dollars that you have just given us ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir; that is to the best of my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. Then why did you get from the General Theaters

Equipment the sum of 3 million dollars in cash for those assets that
cost you over one million three hundred odd thousand dollars?

Mr. CLARKE. I have already testified last week and just now that
I do not know why it was set up that way. The total of the items
paid out here amount to $6,100,000, and I find that they probably
amount to more than that, although I am in no position to verify
it at the moment; and that includes the 2 million paid to Mr. Fox
and the $750,000 paid for stock, large items, and it also includes the
$100,000 which was not paid out.

Mr. PECORA. YOU prepared this statement, exhibit no. 135, from
data or recollection or information that you had at the time you
caused it to be prepared, did you not?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes. Mr. Keller prepared it for me.
Mr. PECORA. NOW will you be good enough to explain to me—

maybe you think you have already done it, but if you have I have
not been able to understand it—will you be good enough to explain
what this $2,000,000 was given to William Fox for and what the
$750,000 of stock of the General Theaters Equipment was given to
William Fox for?

Mr. CLARKE. The $2,000,000 item and the $750,000 item, making
a total of $2,750,000, was paid to Mr. Fox for all his claims of every
kind and nature in connection with the development of the wide
film known as Grandeur and whatever development he had made
in such cameras and any other apparatus that went along with it.

Mr. PECORA. Did he transfer those claims of his to General Thea-
tres Equipment, Inc., for that $2,750,000 consideration ?

Mr. CLARKE. TO the best of my recollection he must have when
he made the payment.

Mr. PECORA. Did he ?
Mr. CLARKE. I say to the best of my recollection. Mr. Fox claimed

that he had paid out several million dollars in this development.
Mr. PECORA. Did he transfer to any written instrument those

claims for which he received this purchase price or consideration of
$2,750,000 representing both cash and stock of the General Theaters
Equipment, Inc.?
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Mr. CLARKE. I assume that the company has some written docu-
ments regarding it. I haven't them myself.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any recollection of its having done so?
Mr. CLARKE. I haven't any recollection of any specific document;

no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any recollection of his ever submitting to

you any documentary proof to support those claims for which,
according to your testimony, he received in cash and in stock the
equivalent of $2,750,000?

Mr. CLARKE. At the same time we acquired this interest and
claims of Mr. Fox you recall that a contract was entered into to sup-
ply the entire chain of theaters that Mr. Fox had with this equip-
ment. *

Mr. PECORA. Oh, now you are talking about something else en-
tirely, Mr. Clarke. You are not answering my question. Now, Mr.
Reporter, will you be good enough to repeat the question to Mr.
Clarke?

The REPORTER (reading):
Have you any recollection of his ever submitting to you any documentary

proof to support those claims for which, according to your testimony, he
received in cash and in stock the equivalent of $2,750,000?

Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I have not.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever see any documentary evidence support-

ing Mr. Fox's claims in that respect?
Mr. CLARKE. Not that I recall.
Mr. PECORA. Why did you sanction, as the president of the Gen-

eral Theatres Equipment Co. as well as one of its directors, the
payment to Fox of $2,750,000 in cash and stock combined for those
claims?

Mr. CLARKE. Because we thought we had made an advantageous
deal.

Mr. PECORA. YOU, as president and a director of the General
Theaters Equipment, Inc., paid or caused that company to pay to
Fox the equivalent of $2,750,000 for claims, no documentary proof
of which had ever been submitted to you?

Mr. CLARKE. We did authorize the payment of $2,750,000; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. For claims no documentary proof of which had ever

been submitted to you by Fox or anybody else ?
Mr. CLARKE. I said I do not recall of any documentary evidence

about it.
Mr. PECORA. Were these claims advanced by Fox himself to you

as the president and director of General Theatres Equipment, Inc. ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; and it was general knowledge in the industry

and with all our people that Mr. Fox was working on this develop-
ment and had been working on it for some time.

Mr. PECORA. Let us leave general knowledge of others out of the
situation here and let us just confine ourselves to your knowledge,
and I think you will do better if you will just speak for yourself.
Now, Mr. Clarke, when were these claims of Mr. Fox submitted to
the General Theatres Equipment, Inc.?

Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Fox made these claims when he knew that we
were negotiating for the Mitchell Camera Co.

Mr. PECORA. When was that?
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Mr. CLARKE. Some time prior to the time that we acquired it.
several months, and I believe that was acquired in August 1929.

Mr. PECORA. By whom? You acquired them
Mr. CLARKE. By the General Theatres.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a matter of fact, you acquired the claims and

property of the Mitchell Camera Co. by agreement dated June 6.
1929, didn't you?

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. When did Fox make known to you that he had these

claims for which he eventually received $2,750,000 in cash or stock of
the General Theatres Equipment?

Mr. CLARKE. At the time he found that we were negotiating for
the purchase of the Mitchell Camera Co.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the negotiations for the purchase of Mitchell
Camera Co.

Mr. CLARKE (interposing). Were prior to that date.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Were concluded by you on the 6th of

June 1929, were they not ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. Prior to that date.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to that date Fox made known to you the claims

that he had ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did he make them known to you orally ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did he ever make them known to you in any other

fashion or manner than by oral means; that is to say, by word of
mouth?

Mr. CLARKE. Not that I recall.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in what form specifically, to your knowledge,

did Fox receive this $2,Q00,000 in cash?
Mr. CLARKE. In the form of a certified check.
Mr. PECORA. Whose check was it?
Mr. CLARKE. Mine.
Mr. PECORA. Your check?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Drawn on your individual account?
Mr. CLARKE. Chase Bank; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Can you produce the voucher?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you it with you ?
Mr. CLARKE. I have not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you remember the date of that check?
Mr. CLARKE. I gave you the dates last week. [After consulting

with associates.] The payment was in two checks.
Mr. PECORA. Give me the respective dates and amount of the

checks.
Mr. CLARKE. August 1, 1929, $1,625,000, and August 1, 1929.

$375,000.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have any legal adviser aiding you and repre-

senting you in this transaction with Fox under which you gave him
these two certified checks for an aggregate amount of $2,000,000?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who was it?
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Koegel.
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Mr. PECORA. That is Mr. O. E. Koegel?
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. O. E. Koegel, that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Was he present when the checks were passed over to

Mr. Fox?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not recall that.
Mr. PECORA. Did he advise you in words or substance to give Mr.

Fox this 2 million dollars without receiving any written agreement
or evidences from Mr. Fox of his assignment of those claims for
which you paid him that 2 million dollars?

Mr. CLARKE. I do not recall that, but I recall many conversations
which Mr. Koegel had with me in the organization in reference to
the purchase of these claims of Mr. Fox.

Mr. PECORA. With what men in the organization did you confer
before you made this payment to Mr. Fox, on the subject of the
acquisition of these claims from Mr. Fox for that consideration?

Mr. CLARKE. I discussed the matter with Mr. W. C. Michel, Mr.
Walter E. Green, and also many of the mechanics of the organiza-
tion who knew of the value of the equipment that was being made
for Mr. Fox at the Mitchell Camera, or assumed they knew the
value.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, how did Mr. Fox describe these claims to you
orally that induced you to buy them for $2,750,000 in cash and stock?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, Mr. Fox represented that he had spent several
million dollars personally in the development of this Grandeur proc-
ess, and toi my own knowledge he had spent a great deal of money.
I had no definite knowledge that it was several millions. But I did
have definite knowledge, without his telling me, that he had been
very active for some time in the development of this Grandeur situ-
ation, and Mr. Fox at that time owned or controlled a large number
of theaters in this country and abroad, and. I felt that some one had
to take the lead in putting this equipment in theaters or it would not
be done. Mr. Fox not only had done this for himself and the benefit
of his theaters, but if we acquired it we would reap the benefits of
what he had done, and as well get a contract which would enable us
to make a considerable amount of money for the International
Projector Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Well, did you pay him this $2,750,000 for those
claims, or for something other than those claims?

Mr. CLARKE. All the claims that he had.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. CLARKE. And he also claimed a right to buy the Mitchell

Camera Co.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you knew you had bought those rights and

received a bill of sale in writing from the owners of the Mitchell
Camera Co. on the 6th of June 1929, did you not?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU knew that when you paid Fox this money on the

1st of August 1929?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. We did not own any of the rights to the

special apparatus that Mr. Fox had had made there, by acquiring the
Mitchell Camera.

Mr. PECORA. HOW did you get any such rights at any time from
Fox?
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Mr. CLARKE. I have already testified that I do not recall any docu-
ments, but I assume that some document was executed.

Mr. PECORA. NOW you were aware, were you not, when you claimed
to have paid Fox these two checks aggregating $2,000,000 on
the 1st of August 1929 that the agreement which was really the bill
of sale to you of the property and assets of every kind of the Mitchell
Camera Co., of California, contained this clause, among others,
known as clause 2:

The sellers hereby represent and warrant that the corporation now owns or
will acquire all letters patent under which it manufactures its products, said
patents to be included in the assets to be sold to the buyer.

You knew that, did you not?
Mr. CLARKE. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. HOW?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you also know at that time, on August 1, 1929,

that this agreement or bill of sale also contained the following state-
ment:

Sellers agree to sell or cause to be sold, and the buyer agrees to purchase or
cause to be purchased, as hereinafter provided, all of the property, business,
and assets of every kind and nature of the Mitchell Camera Co., a California
corporation, hereinafter sometimes referred to as the corporation, including
in such property, business and assets, furniture, fixtures, jigs, dies, tools,
patents, machinery, merchandise on hand, claims, insurance, securities, choses
in action, contracts, agreements, leases, leasehold interests, licenses, trade
marks, trade names, trade rights, brands, patents, applications for patents,
patent rights, also all cash and accounts receivable, received by or becoming
due to the corporation after June 30, 1929.

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. I just read it a few minutes ago.
Mr. PECORA. NOW I take it that this agreement between you and

the owners of the Mitchell Camera Co., which is marked as " Exhibit
No. 143 " in evidence here, was prepared by your lawyer, Mr. Koegel,
was it not ?

Mr. CLARKE. I assume it was, but I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have referred in your statement, marked in evi-

dence here as " Exhibit No. 135 ", to a repurchase agreement in con-
nection with the giving by you to William Fox of 25,000 shares of
General Theatres Equipment, Inc., as part of the consideration for
these so-called " claims " ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was there such a repurchase agreement in writing ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir; I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of it?
Mr. CLARKE. I am informed that there is no written document

in evidence. That Mr. Fox had it put to me at $30 a share for this
stock, which he did, and he was given the $750,000.

Mr. PECORA. When did he get that $750,000 in lieu of the stock?
Mr. CLARKE. I t was a couple of months or so after August. I do

not know the date. I do not have the date.
Mr. PECORA. Who paid him that $750,000?
Mr. CLARKE. I did.
Mr. PECORA. YOU?
Mr. CLARKE. H. L. Clarke.
Mr. PECORA. Out of your individual or personal means?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. The payment was not made by the General Theatres.
Inc., at all?

Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, why did you make him that payment?
Mr. CLARKE. Because I had agreed to.
Mr. PECORA. What was the basis of the agreement? The con-

sideration for the agreement ? These claims ?
Mr. CLARKE. The consideration in the first instance was this stock

and part of the payment of his claims. And the agreement was
given to him at the same time to repurchase it.

Mr. PECORA. Was that repurchase agreement an oral agreement?
Mr. CLARKE. They tell me they do not find any letter. My best

recollection is that there was, but in the absence of producing it I
now say that I do not recall.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall for how long a period of time that
agreement, whether written or oral, was in effect?

Mr. CLARKE. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the substance of the agreement? The

terms and provisions generally?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, the agreement was that any time during this

period—whatever the period was—Mr. Fox could call upon me to
pay the $30 a share for this stock and I would have to do it. He did
call on me and I paid it.

Mr. PECORA. And he delivered to you the 25,000 shares of stock,
did he?

Mr. CLARKE. He delivered it; yes.
Mr, PECORA. Did he make his demand that you repurchase this

stock from him in writing? Did he send you any written notice
of his election to avail himself of the benefits of that repurchase
agreement, and did he make that election in writing to you ?

Mr. CLARKE. He made it in writing by means of the telegram
and a telephone conversation.

Mr. PECORA. Can you produce that telegram or not?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not know whether I can, but I can produce the

date of it, because I paid for it the next day—the following morning.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the circumstances under which you

individually turned over to Grandeur, Inc., or rather turned over
to the Mitchell Camera Corporation of Delaware, the assets of the
Mitchell Camera Co. of California for $3,100,000?

Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I do not. I think that was merely a matter of
allocation of values worked out by the auditors.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, I understand that that transaction be-
tween the Mitchell Camera Corporation of Delaware as the buyer
and the Mitchell Camera Co. of California as the seller, or rather
you as the seller of the assets of the Mitchell Camera Co. of Cali-
fornia, took place on July 12,1929 ?

Mr. CLARKE. HOW was that?
Mr. PECORA. Does that accord with your recollection?
Mr. CLARKE. I have no recollection of it.
Mr. PECORA. My information further is, Mr. Clarke, that in that

transaction the purchase price at $3^100,000 was allocated in the
following way: The net worth of the assets of the Mitchell Camera
Co. of California was stated to be $294,842.41, and the good will
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$2,805,157.59, which figures make the total of $3,100,000. Do you
recall that?

Mr. CLARKE. NO; but I should be glad to look at that, if I
may.

Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. CLARKE. May I see that paper?
Mr. PECORA. May you see this paper that I hold in my hand ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes. I should like to find out how that is made

up.
Mr. PECORA. I am sorry, but this communication, this document

which I hold in my hand and from which I have taken the figures
I have embodied in my last question, is in the nature of a confidential
communication to me.

Mr. CLARKE. Well, I did not want to be impertinent, but I thought
I might throw some light on the $3,100,000 that you are speaking
about.

Mr. PECORA. Well, apparently this refers to that. Do you recall
anything about the $2,805,157.59 placed on the goodwill of the
Mitchell Camera Co. of California at any time ?

Mr. CLARKE. I think I do. I think that was the value put on the
goodwill by the auditors in setting up the values in order to check
out what was paid out, and to allocate the values to Grandeur, Inc.
I say I think it was, and I am sorry I cannot see the document.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, Mr. Clarke, in the agreement of the 6th
of June, 1929, marked, " Committee Exhibit No. 143 " in evidence,
haven't you already observed from what I have read to you as
excerpts from this exhibit, that in addition to getting all of the
property and assets of the Mitchell Camera Co. of California, you
also got the goodwill, the business of the company, including the
right to use the name of the Mitchell Camera Co., or a similar name,
and so forth?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir; of course.
Mr. PECORA. YOU got all that goodwill, property, assets of every

kind and nature for $1,475,000 on the 6th of June, 1929, and then
on the 12th of July, 1929, they were turned in to the Mitchell
Camera Corporation at $3,100,000, which included the allocation
of goodwill alone at $2,805,157.59. How do you explain that, Mr.
Clarke—if you can ?

Mr. CLARKE. I cannot explain it. I will assume that that is
correct if you have information to that effect.

Mr. PECORA. I think you may safely assume it is correct. And
you cannot explain it ?

Mr. CLARKE. Any further than I have explained it several times,
that the value was purely arbitrary, that the $3,100,000 was purely
arbitrary, and set up on the books that way.

Mr. PECORA. But it was marked up from the $1,475,000 which
you actually paid for the good will and all of the property, assets
of every kind and nature whatsoever, to $3,100,000 when the Mitchell
Camera Corporation of Delaware took over those assets as the
creator of General Theatres Equipment, Inc.

Mr. CLARKE. Well, all the assets and all the goodwill and prop-
erty of the Mitchell Camera Co. were acquired, and also were
acquired the claims of Mr. Fox for 2 million
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Mr. PECORA (interposing). And which were never reduced to
writing, and as to which no written evidence of the existence of
which, or in support of which, had ever been submitted.

Mr. CiiARKE. How is that?
Mr. PECORA. Had ever been submitted to you or anybody else so

far as I know. Is that correct ?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct. I was trying to explain as nearly

as I could, as to the information you have given me, how this came
to be set up in that way. There was an allocation of value for
those claims put into Grandeur, apparently. And that is how that
amount was arrived at.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know Mr. Marvin ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS he connected with Grandeur, Inc. ?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir. He is an auditor.
Mr. PECORA. He is an auditor?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did he ever do any auditing for Grandeur, Inc. ?
Mr. CLARKE. I believe he did.
Mr. PECORA. Did he at the time of the acquisition of those assets

of the Mitchell Camera Co. for $3,100,000, do any auditing?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes. I assume that he or his men caused that set-

up to be made.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know Mr. Wiegand?
Mr. CLARKE. He is an auditor, and
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Mr. Marvin and Mr. Wiegand are

auditors?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. Both of them were with F. W. Lafrentz &

Co.
Mr. PECORA. I t may be of interest to you that among the confi-

dential information I have received through the medium of the
document I hold in my hand and which I held when I questioned
you, is the following:

Neither Mr. Marvin nor Mr. Wiegand could tell what amount you paid for
the assets of the capital stock of the Mitchell Camera Co. of California, as
they claimed that that is a part of your personal recollection, and they have
no knowledge of such transaction.

Does that surprise you?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not think they ever had the contracts in their

possession, except at the time the deal was made, and the contracts
were checked for the entries on the books.

Mr. PECORA. Didn't you give them any information that enabled
them to set up the books ?

Mr. CLARKE. Certainly. My people gave them information in re-
gard to all of these transactions.

Mr. PECORA. Then how do you account for their claim that they
have no knowledge of the transaction, that is, any of the details of
it, which would include the cost to you of the assets or capital stock
of the Mitchell Camera Co. of California ?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, Mr. Pecora, I cannot tell you why. What they
have said to you I do not know.

The CHAIRMAN. DO I understand that a proper showing to be on
the books that instead of $2,000,000 for good will there should be
$2,000,000 to Fox?
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Mr. CLARKE. Well, it is on the books indirectly because it was
paid to Fox to acquire half of Grandeur, Senator, and I paid him in
two checks as I have testified.

The CHAIRMAN. I understand that you paid it to Fox. But in
the valuation of the property you put in 2 million dollars as good-
will, whereas as I understand your testimony that 2 million dollars
represented what you paid to Fox for his claims.

Mr. CLARKE. I think the goodwill simply set up the value to the
Grandeur, Inc., which at first was largely good will, and it was
development.

Mr. PECORA. What protection consisting of any documentary evi-
dence binding William Fox, has General Theatres Equipment, Inc.r
or Grandeur, Inc., against any claim that Fox might make that he
never transferred those claims ?

Mr. CLARKE. I have testified to you I don't know what documents
Grandeur, Inc., had at the time, but I assume they must have had
something.

Mr. PECORA. HOW could you find that out ?
Mr. CLARKE. I think we can find out through the company,, and

through Mr. Koegel, and through Mr. Fox, and through everybody
the whole details of the transaction.

Mr. PECORA. But you cannot give us any more details than you
have given us?

Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I am doing the best I can.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox is expected to be here under subpena to-

morrow. I would suggest that you attend the hearing and hear his.
testimony.

Mr. CLARKE. I will be very glad to do so. He is always entertain-
ing. [Laughter.]

Mr. PECORA. I do not think he is coming to provide any enter-
tainment for you or anyone else, Mr. Clarke.

Mr. CLARKE. Probably not.
Mr. PECORA. He is coming down on serious business, to testify to

actual facts; at least I hope he is.
Mr. CLARKE. All right.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, let me suggest to you that you get in

touch with Mr. Koegel or any other gentlemen you think can give
you any information by way of documentary evidence or otherwise,
or with anybody that will throw any light additional to that which
you have attempted to throw on the acquisition of these claims of
Mr. Fox for 2% million dollars. Will you do that?

Mr. CLARKE. I shall be very glad to give you anything I can
procure.

Mr. PECORA. Can you do that by tomorrow?
Mr. CLARKE. I will try.
Mr. PECORA. All right. You can get it.
Mr. CLARKE. These people are in New York.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Koegel is in New York.
Mr. PECORA. But you can get in touch with Mr. Koegel, and have

him down here?
Mr. CLARKE. We can get him on the phone.
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Mr. PECORA. All right. Now, Mr. Clarke, I want to go back to
something else: You were the president of General Theatres Equip-
ment, Inc., in April of 1930, were you not?

Mr. CLARKE, x es, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And also a member of the board of directors ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that on or about April 28, 1930. Fox

Film Corporation issued 55 million dollars par value of 1-year gold
notes, due April 15,1931, bearing 6 percent interest?

Mr. CLARKE. I recall that.
Mr. PECORA. And General Theatres Equipment, Inc., at that time

had the controlling interest in the Fox Film Corporation, through
the acquisition of its capital stock in this transaction with William
Fox, that took place on or about April 7,1930, did it not ?

Mr. CLARKE. It did.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Clarke, are you familiar with that issuance

of 55 million dollars worth of 1-year notes by the Fox Film
Corporation?

Mr. CLARKE. In a general way, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Those notes were issued to Halsey, Stuart & Co. who

up to that time had been the bankers for the Fox Film interests, had
they not?

Mr. CLARKE. Halsey, Stuart & Co. bought the issue.
Mr. PECORA. They bought the issue of notes ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. At a price of 92, was it? Or 97%, I believe.
Mr. CLARKE. TO the best of my recollection that price is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, did you have anything to do with that trans-

action ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What did you have to do with it ?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, as the president of General Theatres Equip-

ment I sold the issue to them through Fox because I had become the
president of the Fox Co. in the meantime.

Mr. PECORA. That is to say, on and after the acquisition of the
stock of the Fox Film Co. by General Theatres Equipment you
became the president of the Fox Film Co. ?

Mr. CLARKE. I did.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, accompanying those $55,000,000 1-year notes,

were there any warrants ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Entitling the holders of the notes to buy common

stock of Fox Film at a preferential price?
Mr. CLARKE. At a fixed price. There was no preferential agree-

ment.
Mr. PECORA. Well, at a fixed price, and I did not mean necessarily

a preferential price. And the fixed price was $35 a share, wasn't it ?
Mr. CLARKE (turning to his associates)
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it, Mr. Clarke?
Mr. CLARKE. YOU are saying, as I understand it, Mr. Pecora, that

accompanying the $55,000,000 issue of 1-year notes, there were war-
rants given for the purchase of Fox A stock. Is that correct?

Mr. PECORA. Yes; of Fox Film class stock at $35 a share.
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Mr. CLARKE. I will have to consult somebody as to that price. I
haven't refreshed my memory on it. [Inquiring of an associate.]
They tell me that that is correct, that $35 was the price.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many of those stock-purchase warrants were
issued at the time of the issuance of those $55,000,000 of debenture
1-year notes—300,000, weren't there?

Mr. CLARKE. I will inquire. [Inquiring of an associate.] I think
that is correct. I would like to get the circular.

Mr. PECORA. And the right to purchase common stock under tlmse
warrants at $35 a share, expired on April 15, 1933, did it not ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; that was the date of it.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, why were those 300,000 stock-purchase warrants

issued to Halsey, Stuart & Co. at that time?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, it was a part of the trade, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. A part of the trade whereby they bought the $55,-

000,000 par value of debentures at 97%?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the market quotation or the market value

of Fox Film A stock at that time—I mean in April of 1930, when
those purchase warrants were so issued?

Mr. CLARKE. I do not recall.
Mr. PECORA. Well, something in excess of $35 a share, wasn't it?
Mr. CLARKE. From $35 to $40 a share; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it substantially in excess of $35 a share?
Mr. CLARKE. My best recollection is that the stock fluctuated a

considerable amount at that period.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, would you say that those warrants to

purchase the class A stock of the Fox Film Co. were given to the
bankers, Halsey, Stuart & Co., as an additional gravy, so-called?
You know, that term has come into pretty good use today through
the employment of it by Mr. Dodge, formerly a vice president of
the Chase Securities Corporation.

Mr. CLARKE. Well, I would say it was a part of the consideration;
yes.

Mr. PECORA. Did Halsey, Stuart & Co. hold those 300,000 stock
purchase warrants, or do you know?

Mr. CLARKE. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that sometime after the issuance of

those stock purchase warrants General Theatres Equipment bought
70,000 of those warrants back and paid $1,600,000 for them to the
bankers?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, I do.
Mr. PECORA, When did that take place ?
Mr. CLARKE. We haven't any record of that here. I recollect it

myself from memory, that we did pay out $1,600,000, or something
like that, for them.

Mr. PECORA. For 70,000 of those 300,000 stock purchase warrants?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes. But if I may do it, and I do not want to appear

too dumb, I haven't the records of the company before me, and
haven't them available, while other people have had the records be-
fore them, and I have not.

Mr. PECORA. Perhaps if the gentlemen who have the minute books
of General Theatres Equipment, Inc., for the month of May 1931
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will be kind enough to make them available to the witness, he can
answer these questions according to the corporate records.

Mr. CLARKE. All right, if they will.
Mr. PECORA. Incidentally, while we wait for the production of

those minute books, let me tell you that according to an exhibit
placed in the record here today the market quotation for Fox Film
A stock on April 15, 1930, the date when those 300,000 stock pur-
chase warrants were issued to Halsey Stuart & Co., was 43%; that
on the 17th of April, 2 days later, the market quotation was 48. And
on the next trading day, April 21, it went up to 53%, and ran as
high during the balance of that month of April 1930 as 56, on
April 25. or 10 days after those warrants were given to Halsey, Stuart
& Co., which gave them the right to buy those shares at $35 a share
Does that accord with your recollection?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; in general.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it considered necessary to give those bankers,

Halsey, Stuart & Co., those 1-year notes at 97%, with discount of
two and one quarter from par value, and in addition give them the
right to buy 300,000 shares of the stock of Fox Film, being the class*
A stock, at $35 a share, when they were selling in the market at about
the same time and within 10 days thereafter for $56 a share?

Mr. CLARKE. I assume that Halsey, Stuart, and the other bankers
who handled these things did not expect to make much profit on the
spread in the sale of those notes, but rather figured they might make
some profit out of this stock, and they had an opportunity to do so
by having these warrants.

Mr. PECORA. In addition to getting the spread on the notes, they
also were getting 6 percent on those notes, were they not?

Mr. CLARKE. Up to the time they sold them, I suppose.
Mr. PECORA. And if they wanted to hold the notes themselves, they

were redeemable a year after at a premium, were they not ?
Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I think they were payable at par.
Mr. PECORA. Let us see about that.
Senator COUZENS. Were these warrants for shares that were in the-

General Theatres Equipment Co.'s treasury?
Mr. CLARKE. NO. This is Fox Film.
Senator COTJZENS. I mean Fox Film.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. They were in the treasury?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. They were redeemable at 100% ?
Mr. CLARKE. At maturity at 100% ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. I think they were only payable at ;par.
Mr. PECORA. They were redeemable on the issuing date, April 15,

at 100i/2.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And thereafter redeemable up to January 15,

at 1001/4.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. Thereafter, at maturity, which was April 15, 1931,
they were redeemable at par.

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In addition to getting that discount of more than 2

percent, they also got 6 percent interest, is that right?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; the money was worth 6 percent, I assume.
Mr. PECORA. The money was worth 6 percent; and they also got

these 300,000 stock purchase warrants, entitling them to buy the
stock at $35 a share at a time when it was selling in the market for
at least 7 or 8 points aboive that price, isn't that so?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't they get something else?
Senator COTJZENS (after a pause). What is the answer, Mr. Clarke ?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't they also get 240,000 shares of Fox Film Cor-

poration on April 18,1930, at $30 a share?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes. I think they bought that stock, but not from

Fox Film. I think that was purchased from General Theatres
Equipment.

Mr. PECORA. General Theaters Equipment, which controlled Fox
Film.

Mr. CLARKE. But it had nothing to do with this deal.
Mr. PECORA. What did that have to do with?
Mr. CLARKE. That had to do with the General Theatres having

done its own financing to purchase 1,600,000 shares of Fox Film A
stock at a price of 30 in order to raise the money to meet their
obligations. They had contracted to sell some of the stock to relieve
themselves of liabilities.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were the president of General Theatres Equip-
ment, Inc., at that time, and you were also president of Fox Films?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was not Fox Film in a position to have this financing

with regard to the $5,000,000 done on better terms than those which
Halsey, Stuart & Co. received ?

Mr. CLARKE. I can only tell you that I did my best to make better
terms for sometime, and those were the best terms I could make.

Mr. PECORA. Did you try any other banking groups or interests for
better terms ?

Mr. CLARKE. I talked with other bankers, but Halsey, Stuart &
Co. had a preferential right to do the financing for Fox Film, and I
really think that the deal was a very fair one.

Mr. PECORA. Fair to whom?
Mr. CLARKE. Fair to the stockholders of Fox Film.
Mr. PECORA. DO you seriously make that statement, Mr. Clarke?
Mr. CLARICE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that in order to enable it to borrow

$55,000,000 for 1 year it was fair to the stockholders to have them
discount that $55,000,000 by 2^4 percent, in addition to having 6
percent interest to pay on the $55,000,000, and in addition thereto,
to give the bankers 300,000 option warrants, which entitled them to
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buy, for $35 a share, 300,000 shares of Fox Film A stock at a time
when that stock was selling in the market for $43 and more ?

Mr. CLARKE. Not in those quantities could you have sold at that
price, and I seriously believe, to reiterate, that the spread on the
sale of the $55,000,000 notes was fair, for the reason that while I
have no knowledge of what it cost, it probably did cost as much as
that, or more, to distribute those notes, and, therefore, if that were
true, the only profit the bankers might hope to make would be out
of the options they held on the stock.

Senator COUZENS. HOW long did those options run?
Mr. PECORA. Three years.
Senator COUZENS. Any time within 3 years ?
Mr. PECORA. Any time within 3 vears. The expiration date was

April 15, 1933.
Senator COUZENS. Why didn't they exercise them when the stock

was so much above the option priced
Mr. CLARKE. Senator, I do not know. I have not the records. I

only say this, that I believe that the market could not have absorbed
anywhere near that amount of stock at those prices.

The CHAIRMAN. Were you connected with Fox Theatres, Mr.
Clarke?

Mr. CLARKE. 1 was.
The CHAIRMAN. Were you president of it?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And Fox Film also?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. General Theatres acquires 100,000 shares

of the Fox Theatres B stock at the same time they bought the fifty
thousand and odd shares from Mr. Fox of Fox Film.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the occasion for General Theatres
Equipment, Inc., in May 1931, buying back 70,000 of those stock
purchase warrants for a total consideration of $1,660,000? Do you
recall it?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I do.
Mr. PECORA. What were those circumstances?
Senator GOLDSBOROTJGII. $1,660,000?
Mr. PECORA. $1,660,000 for 70,000 of these 300,000 stock purchase

warrants.
Mr. CLARKE. I should like to get those records. To the best of

my recollection Blair & Co. had these warrants.
Mr. PECORA. That is. they had the 70,000 warrants?
Mr. CLARKE. They had the 70,000 warrants.
Mr. PECORA. They got them through Halsey, Stuart & Co., because

they were associated with Halsey, Stuart & Co. in the financing of
the $55,000,000 of debenture.

Mr. CLARKE. They were part of the syndicate formed by Halsey,
Stuart.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. And they had 70,000 of these warrants, and threat-

ened to sell them, and wanted to sell them, or exercise them and
sell the stock, and it was thought advisable to keep them off the
market at the time, and after consultation with the bankers we
decided to buy them and did buy them.
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Mr. PECORA. I know; but why was it considered advisable by
General Theatres Equipment to buy them for $1,660,000?

Mr. CLARKE. General Theatres had put in about $63,000,000 into
the Fox Film acquisition, in one way or another, and its principal
asset was the Fox Film A stock and the Fox Film B stock, and it
was very desirable that that be kept in a good position, inasmuch as
it was the largest asset, by far, of General Theatres.

Mr. PECORA. But wherein did the necessity arise, in that situation,
for General Theatres Equipment to buy back these 70,000 stock
purchase warrants for upwards of $1,600,000 ?

Mr. CLARKE. Taking all the factors I have mentioned into con-
sideration, it was thought that it was good business to buy them, and
therefore they were purchased.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; but what were the reasons that entered into
that consideration or decision?

Mr. CLARKE. On the basis of some of these prices you have quoted
to me for Fox stock, we made a fair purchase, had we wanted to
exercise the rights ourselves and sell the stock, but that was not
done. After we acquired the warrants they were, I believe, later
canceled.

Mr. PECORA. Let me refer you to page 249 of the minute book of
General Theaters Equipment, Inc., relating to the minutes of the
meeting of the board held on May 14, 1931, and to the following
extract from the minutes appearing on that page [reading] :

The chairman then stated that there had been paid to Bancameriea-Blair Cor-
poration $1,660,000 for warrants to purchase 70,000 shares of class A stock of
Fox Film Corporation which were acquired by Bancamerica-Blalr Corporation
in April 1930 as a part of the refinancing at that time. The chairman stated
that the price paid for the warrants was on a parity with the market price of
the class A stock of Fox Film Corporation at the time. Thereupon, upon motion
duly made, seconded, and unanimously carried, it was—

Resolved, That the action of the officers of this corporation in acquiring for
$1,660,000, purchase warrants for 70,000 shares of class A stock of Fox Film
Corporation from Bancamerica-Blair Corporation be, and the same hereby is in
all respects ratified, approved, and confirmed.

Now, you were the chairman at that time, were you not ?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not think so. I believe I was away at the time.
Mr. PECORA. Evidently Mr. W. C. Michel acted as chairman.
Mr. CLARKE. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Apparently the deal had already been consummated

prior to the date of this meeting of the board of directors of General
Theaters Equipment, had it not?

Mr. CLARKE. I t is a confirmation of the deal; yes.
Mr. PECORA. After the money had been paid, that is, the $1,660,000

had be.en paid, to Bancamerica-Blair Corporation, it was reported
to the directors and they ratified it.

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Why was the plan not first submitted to the board

of directors and authorized by them before being consummated?
Mr. CLARKE. I t was, orally.
Mr. PECORA. Orally?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir; by me. I telephoned, I think, all the

directors.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU telephoned the directors?
Mr. CLARKE. I think I did; yes, sir. In fact, I know I did.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it a matter of sufficient importance to be

made the subject of a definite, formal action which would appear
on the minutes of the board of directors ?

Mr. CLARKE. I t was.
Mr. PECORA. Where?
Mr. CLARKE. YOU just read it.
Mr. PECORA. I read the action taken by way of ratification of

the consummated deal.
Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Not action taken authorizing the deal to be made.

You notice the difference, do you not ?
Mr. CLARKE. There is a difference, but the result was the same

in this case as if it had been possible to have held a meeting before
the money was paid.

Mr. PECORA. Was there any hurry about rushing this transaction
and consummating it before you could get the formal authority of
the board of directors?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for that hurry ?
Mr. CLARKE. We did not want these options exercised and the

stock put on the market.
Mr. PECORA. Had Bancamerica-Blair Corporation indicated to you

that they were going to exercise their purchase warrants?
Mr. CLARKE. They had said thev would.
Mr. PECORA. What difference would it have made to General

Theaters Equipment if they had sold, at $35 a share 70,000 shares
of the Fox Film A stock, instead of paying Bancamerica-Blair
Corporation $1,660,000 for those purchase warrants ?

Mr. CLARKE. General Theaters management at that time believed
that Fox Film A stock would be worth $75 to $100 a share very
shortly. It controlled at that time something over 1,000,000 shares
of stock in the Fox Film, and it was desirous of not having any more
stock outstanding than possible.

Mr. PECORA. Let us see. The chairman at this meeting stated that
the prices, paid for the warrants; namely, this $1,660,000; was on a
parity with the market price of the class A stock of the Fox Film
Corporation at the time this transaction was consummated.

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that there would have been no loss, would there,

had the option warrants been exercised by Bancamerica-Blair Cor-
poration, if the sum that they received for the option warrants was
on a parity with the market price of the stock?

Mr. CLARKE. There would have been no loss in that sense, but my
statement, I believe, was meant to convey something else, that we did
not care to have that additional stock outstanding. We preferred to
have our interest remain intact, without additional stock put out.

The CHAIRMAN. The Committee will stand adjourned until
tomorrow morning at 10:30.

(Whereupon, at 4:30 p. m., an adjournment was taken until,
tomorrow, Thursday, Nov. 23,1933, at 10:30 a.m.)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 160—WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 22, 1933

$80,000j000 General Theatres Equipment, Inc., Ten-Year 6% Convertible Gold
Debentures Dated April 1, 1980, Due April 1, 1940

Purchase Group:
Purchased $30,000,000 above Debentures at 90 $27, 000, 000. 00
Sold $30,000,000 above Debentures to Selling Group at 96J^_ 28, 950, 000. 00

i 6H% gross profit $1, 950, 000. 00
Special Concession of 1% to the following:

Tucker, Hunter, Dulin & Co., San Francisco
on $1,500,000 $15, 000. 00

Folds, Buck & Co., Chicago on $1,500,000 15, 000. 00
chargeable to this Group 113, 924. 90

143, 924. 90

Net profit distributed to the following on
May 21, 1930 (6.02%) $1, 806, 075. 10

Members Profit

Chase Securities Corporation..
Pynchon & Co _
Halsey, Stuart & Co., Inc
West & Co
W. S. Hammons & Co

Total... $1,806,075.10

Selling Group:
Purchased $30,000,000 Debentures from Purchase Group

at 96H $28, 950, 000. 00
Delivered $30,000,000 Debentures to Members at 99H 29, 850, 000. 00

Represents 3 % Selling Concession $900, 000. 00
Trading Account charged with—

3% on $285,000 Debentures oversold $8, 550. 00
1% on $2,735,000 Debentures sold to the

principals 27, 350. 00

Trading Account credited with:
On cancellations of 1% on $35,000

Debentures $350. 00
On cancellations of 3% on

$532,000 Debentures 15, 960. 00

$35, 900. 00

16, 310. 00
19, 590. 00

Expense Account credited with }i% on $29,753,000
Debentures $74, 382. 50

Distributed to Members on May 19,
1930:

$919, 590. 00

1 % on $2,700,000 Debentures $27, 000. 00
2%% on $29,753,000 Debentures. 818, 207. 50

845, 207. 50
919, 590. 00
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EXPENSES

Loss in Trading Account (as above) $125, 053. 75
Trading Account to be charged with $35, 900. 00
Trading Account to be credited with 16, 310. 00

19, 590. 00
$144, 643. 75

Loss in Trading Account 4, 121. 90
Total loss in Trading Account (based on taking over short-

age at 105) $148, 765. 65
Profits in regular Interest Account $1, 900. 05
Expenses:

Advertising 30, 199. 57
Postage and Insurance 462. 43
Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern (Instruc-

tions Dodge)
Chase Bank
Chase Securities $7, 307. 70
Pynchon & Co 1, 020. 74
Halsey, Stuart & Co 1, 038. 64
West & Co 262. 72
W. S. Hammons 1, 150. 00

10, 779. 80
39, 541. 75

Total Expense $188, 307. 40
Chargeable as follows:

To Selling Group—K% on $29,753,000 $74, 382. 50
To Purchase Group 113,924. 90

188, 307. 40
MAY 21, 1930.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 164—WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 22, 1933

The following is a summary as of October 1, 1933, of the status of the
interests of the Chase National Bank in Fox Film Corporation and General
Theatres Equipment, Inc., and related companies:

OHASE NATIONAL BANK

A. Investments and loans
Fox Film Corporation:

Contingent Obligation
Class A Common Stock (no par)

Wesco Corporation:
Two-Year Notes _
Direct Bank Loans.- _
Subsidiary Bank Loans

General Theatres Equipment, Inc.:
Bank Loans— _ _ _
Receiver's Certificates
Ten-Year Convertible Debentures. _.

Film Securities Corporation 2-Year notes.
Totals

B. Q.T.E. Stock Syndicate Loans
Loan to G.T.E. Pfd. Stk. Syndicate

11/11/30 3.
Loan to G.T.E. Orign. Grp. Pfd. Stk.

Synd. 11/28/30 3
Loan to G.T.E. Orign. Grp. Trad. Acct.

5/3/30. _ _
Totals _
Grand totals

Par

$693,000.00
11,749,507.00

15,000,000.00
32,300.00

4,390,000.00
19,422,300.00

19,700,000.00
251,903.33

1,678,000.00
21,629,903.33
2 4,570,240.50
46,315,443.83

Cost or
amount

$693,000.00
29,118,639.82
29,811,639.82

14,400,000.00
32,300.00

4.390,000.00
18,822,300.00

19,700,000.00
251,903.33

1,423,881.25
21,375,784.58
4,352,994.46

74,362,718.86

1,468,661.01

623,484.83

896,211.97
2,988,357.81

77,351,076.67

Reserves or
write-offs

$19,082,076.70

\ 14,432,300.00

19,700,000.00

1,4o6,666.66

54,614,376.70

896,211.97
896,211.97

55,510,588.67

Now carried
at—

$693,000.00
10,036,563.12
10,729,563.12

4,390,000.00

251,903.33
23,881.25

4,352,994.46
19,748,342.16

1,468,661.01

623,484.83

2,092,145.84
21,840,488.00

1 Received for $31,683,600.00 face amount of debentures and bank loans.
2 Original face amount $5,003,000.00.
3 Payment is guaranteed by Chase Securities, which has set up full reserves.
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The following is a summary as of October 1, 1933, of the status of the inter-
ests of the Chase Securities Corporation, now Chase Corporation (including
Chase Harris Forbes Corporation) in Fox Film Corporation and General
Theatres Equipment, Inc. and related companies:

Chase Securities Corporation, now Cliase Corporation
A. INVESTMENTS

Fox Film Corporation: Class A Common Stock (no par).
Wesco Corporation . . . . . . .
Film Securities Corporation i__
General Theaters Equipment, Inc.:

Ten-Year Convertible Debentures
Ten-Year Convertible Debentures in Trading

Account2 - . „ , . _ _

Total

Par

824 shs.

866,500

1,057,000

1,923,500

Cost

$10,373.60

748,884.01

936,784.70

1,696,042.31

Write-offs
or reserves

$849.10

748,884.01

936,784.70

1,686,517.81

Now car-
ried at

$9,524.50

9,524.50

i $7,125 has been paid for share of common stock.
* $1,939,000 debentures are in this account at a cost of $1,718,472.59. After deducting Halsey, Stuart &

Co.'s liability for $882,000 of debentures at a cost of $781,687.89, the interest of Chase Securities is as above
stated.

B. G.T.E. STOCK SYNDICATE LOANS AND LIABILITIES

Direct participations in Syndicates1

Payments on Preferred Stock Syndicate Loans
Reserves for Preferred Stock Syndicate
Advances to Pynchon & Co., West & Co., and Hammons & Co.

in Conversion Account

Total

Grand total

Amount

$3,021,302.98
6,531,529.64

2 2,092,145.84

730,095.50

12,375,073.96

14,071,116.27

Write-offs
or reserves

$3,021,302.98
6,531,529.64
2,092,145.84

730,095.50

12,375,073.96

14,061,591.77

Now car-
ried at

$9,524.50

i Now represented by v.t.cs. for 48,537% shares of Preferred Stock and 1,136 shares of Common Stock of
General Theatres Equipment, Inc.

3 This item for which a full reserve has been set up is the balance still due to Chase National Bank on
account of G.T.E. stock syndicate loans, the payment of which is guaranteed in full by the Chase Corpora-
tion to the bank and which items are consequently carried at full value by the bank. In a consolidation of
the total loans and investments of both the bank and the corporation this item of $2,092,145.84 should
appear only once.

Recapitulation of interests of Chase National Bank and Chase Securities
Corporation (now Chase Corporation) in Fox Film, and General Theatres
Equipment, Inc., and related companies

Chase National Bank. . .
Less sum due from Chase Securities Corporation (now

Chase Corporation) on account of its guaranty of
G.T.E. Stock Syndicate Loans and which has been
fully reserved for by Chase Corporation as shown on
Chase Corporation schedule under Reserves for Pref-
ferred Stock Svndicate

Chase Securities Corporation (now Chase Corporation).

Consolidated total

Total cost or
amount

$77,351,076.67

2,092,145.84

75,258,930.83
14,071,116.27

89,330,047.10

Total reserves
or write-offs

$55,510,588.67

55,510,588.67
14,061,591.77

69,572,180.44

Total now
carried at—

$21,840,488.00

2,092,145.84

19,748,342.16
9,524.50

19,757,866.66
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